Screening Assessment Report

Hexachloroethane

Chemical Abstracts Service Registry Number 67-72-1

Environment and Climate Change Canada

Health Canada

April 2016



Cat. No.: En14-232/2015E-PDF ISBN 978-0-660-02777-7

Information contained in this publication or product may be reproduced, in part or in whole, and by any means, for personal or public non-commercial purposes, without charge or further permission, unless otherwise specified.

You are asked to:

- Exercise due diligence in ensuring the accuracy of the materials reproduced;
- Indicate both the complete title of the materials reproduced, as well as the author organization; and
- Indicate that the reproduction is a copy of an official work that is published by the Government of Canada and that the reproduction has not been produced in affiliation with or with the endorsement of the Government of Canada.

Commercial reproduction and distribution is prohibited except with written permission from the author. For more information, please contact Environment and Climate Change Canada's Inquiry Centre at 1-800-668-6767 (in Canada only) or 819-997-2800 or email to <u>enviroinfo@ec.gc.ca</u>.

© Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada, represented by the Minister of the Environment and Climate Change, 2016.

Aussi disponible en français

Synopsis

Pursuant to section 74 of the *Canadian Environmental Protection Act*, 1999 (CEPA), the Ministers of the Environment and Climate Change and of Health have conducted a screening assessment of hexachloroethane, Chemical Abstracts Service Registry Number 67-72-1. Hexachloroethane was identified as priority for assessment as it met categorization criteria for persistence and greatest potential for human exposure under subsection 73(1) of CEPA. Hexachloroethane was also classified by other agencies as a possible carcinogen to humans according to the International Agency for Research on Cancer (Group 2B) and the United States Environmental Protection Agency (Group C).

Hexachloroethane is not known to occur naturally. Hexachloroethane was previously imported in Canada for use as a chemical intermediate, as a flux agent for grain refining and degassing of aluminum alloys, as a flame retardant in industrial laminating resins and as a reactant in military smoke ammunition. Recent information indicates that small quantities of hexachlorothane continue to be imported and used for degassing of aluminum alloys. In Canada, hexachloroethane is not intentionally manufactured for commercial distribution; rather, it is formed during other processes in the chlorinated chemical industry and can also be produced as a by-product of the chlorination of water and sewage and the incineration of chlorinated hydrocarbons. Based on the results of a survey conducted under section 71 of CEPA for the year 2000, approximately 150 tonnes of hexachloroethane were manufactured in Canada and between 10 and 100 tonnes were imported into Canada.

The use of hexachloroethane is slowly being phased out in Canada and internationally. Based on reported use patterns, hexachloroethane is expected to be released mainly to air, with smaller releases to water and soil.

Based on its physical and chemical properties, hexachloroethane is not expected to degrade quickly in the environment and is persistent in air, water and soil. Hexachloroethane has a moderate potential to accumulate in organisms; however, there is no evidence that the substance will biomagnify in trophic food chains. Empirical acute aquatic toxicity values indicate that the substance is highly hazardous to aquatic organisms.

For the ecological screening assessment, a number of models were run, using conservative scenarios and assumptions, to determine concentrations of hexachloroethane in air, water and sediment. The predicted environmental concentrations (PECs) in water and air do not exceed concentrations associated with effects. Although the available measured concentrations of hexachloroethane in sediments exceeded effect levels, the data are older and the concentrations were from an area where known releases have ceased and where remediation activities have taken place.

Considering all available lines of evidence presented in this Screening Assessment, there is low risk of harm to organisms and the broader integrity of the environment from hexachloroethane. It is conclude that hexacloroethane does not meet the criteria under paragraph 64(a) or (*b*) of CEPA as it is not entering the environment in a quantity or concentration or under conditions that have or may have an immediate or long-term effect on the environment or its biological diversity or that constitute or may constitute a danger to the environment on which life depends.

The principal source of exposure of the general population to hexachloroethane is indoor air. Intakes from ambient air, drinking water and soil are expected to be negligible. Food was not considered to be a source of hexachloroethane exposure.

Based principally upon the weight of evidence evaluations of international agencies, a critical effect for the characterization of risk to human health is carcinogenicity. Following chronic oral exposure to hexachloroethane, significant increases in the incidence of liver tumours and kidney tumours were observed in mice and rats, respectively. Increased incidences of pheochromocytomas of the adrenal gland were also observed in hexachloroethane-exposed rats. However, results of assays for genotoxicity were generally negative. Other effects observed in experimental animals exposed to hexachloroethane include non-cancer effects in the kidney, as well as developmental toxicity at higher levels of exposure.

The margin between the estimates of intake of hexachloroethane by the general population and the critical non-cancer effect level for renal toxicity in experimental animals is considered adequate to account for uncertainty in the health effects and exposure databases.

On the basis of the adequacy of margins between exposure and critical effect levels, it is concluded that hexachloroethane does not meet the criteria set out in paragraph 64(c) of CEPA as it is not entering the environment in a quantity or concentration or under conditions that constitute or may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health.

Conclusion

Based on the information available, it is concluded that hexachloroethane does not meet any of the criteria set out in section 64 of CEPA.

Table of Contents

Synopsis
1. Introduction
2. Substance Identity7
3. Physical and Chemical Properties
4. Sources
5. Uses
6. Releases to the Environment11
7. Environmental Fate and Behaviour13
7.1 Environmental Distribution
7.2 Environmental Persistence14
7.3 Potential for Bioaccumulation15
8. Potential to Cause Ecological Harm
8.1 Ecological Exposure Assessment
8.2 Ecological Effects Assessment19
8.3 Characterization of Ecological Risk20
9. Potential to Cause Harm to Human Health24
9.1 Exposure Assessment24
9.2 Health Effects Assessment
9.3 Characterization of Risk to Human Health and Uncertainties
9.4 Uncertainties in Evaluation of Risk to Human Health
10. Conclusion
References
Appendix 1: Upper-bounding estimates of daily intake of hexachloroethane by the general population in Canada46
Appendix 2: Summary of health effects information for hexachloroethane

1. Introduction

Pursuant to section 74 of the *Canadian Environmental Protection Act, 1999* (CEPA) (Canada 1999),the Minister of the Environment and Climate Change and the Minister of Health conduct screening assessments of substances to determine whether these substances present or may present a risk to the environment or to human health.

A screening assessment was undertaken on hexachloroethane (Chemical Abstracts Service [CAS] Registry No. 67-72-1), a substance on the Domestic Substances List (DSL).Hexachloroethane was identified as priority for assessment during the categorization of the DSL as it met the criteria for persistence, bioaccumulation and inherent toxicity to aquatic life. Hexachloroethane was also classified by other agencies as a possible carcinogen to humans according to IARC (Group 2B) and the USEPA (Group C).

Screening assessments focus on information critical to determining whether a substance meets the criteria as set out in section 64 of CEPA. Screening assessments examine scientific information and develop conclusions by incorporating a weight-of-evidence approach and precaution.¹

A draft State of the Science Report for a human health screening assessment and associated unpublished supporting working documentation were prepared in 2004 by Existing Substances Division of Health Canada. The draft report was externally reviewed for adequacy of data coverage and defensibility of the conclusions. The draft State of the Science Report was posted on the Health Canada website in January 2006. This screening assessment includes an update of the State of the Science Report with respect to human health aspects, along with consideration of ecological aspects.

This screening assessment includes consideration of information on chemical properties and uses to hexachloroethane and hazards associated with exposure to hexachloroethane. Data identified as of March 2013 and June 2014 was considered for inclusion in the human health and ecological sections of this report, respectively. In addition, an industry survey was conducted in 2000 through a *Canada Gazette* Notice issued under authority of section 71 of CEPA; this survey collected data on the

¹ A determination of whether one or more of the criteria of section 64 are met is based upon an assessment of potential risks to the environment and/or to human health associated with exposures in the general environment. For humans, this includes, but is not limited to, exposures from ambient and indoor air, drinking water, foodstuffs, and the use of consumer products. A conclusion under *CEPA* is not relevant to, nor does it preclude, an assessment against the hazard criteria specified in the *Controlled Products Regulations*, which is part of the regulatory framework for the Workplace Hazardous Materials Information System (WHMIS) for products intended for workplace use. Similarly, a conclusion based on the criteria contained in section 64 of CEPA does not preclude actions being taken under other sections of CEPA or other Acts.

Canadian manufacture and import of hexachloroethane (Canada 2001). Key studies were critically evaluated and modelling results have been used to reach conclusions.

Evaluation of risk to human health involves consideration of data relevant to estimation of exposure (non-occupational) of the general population, as well as information on health hazards (based principally on the weight of evidence assessments of other agencies). Decisions for human health are based on the nature of the critical effect and/or margins between conservative effect levels and estimates of exposure, taking into account confidence in the completeness of the identified databases on both exposure and effects, within a screening context. The screening assessment does not represent an exhaustive or critical review of all available data. Rather, it presents a summary of the critical information upon which the conclusion is based.

This screening assessment was prepared by staff in the Existing Substances programs at Health Canada and Environment and Climate Change Canada, and the content was reviewed by senior staff for adequacy of data and coverage and defensibility of the evaluation. The ecological portions of this report were also reviewed by Canadian experts selected from government and academia. Additionally, the draft of this screening assessment was subject to 60-day public comment period. Although external comments were taken into consideration, the final content and outcome of the screening assessment remain the responsibility of Health Canada and Environment and Climate Change Canada.

The critical information and considerations upon which this report is based are summarized below.

2. Substance Identity

Information relevant to the identity of hexachloroethane is presented in Table 1.

CAS RN	67-72-1
DSL name	Hexachloroethane
NCI ¹ names	Carbon hexachloride, ethane hexachloride, ethylene hexachloride, hexachlorethane, 1,1,1,2,2,2- hexachloroethane, hexachloroethylene, perchloroethane
Other names	Avlothane, Caswell No. 479, Distokal, Distopan, Distopin, Egitol, Falkitol, Fasciolin, Fron 110, Phenohep, Mottenhexe, NCI-C04604, NSC 9224
Chemical group (DSL stream)	Discrete organics
Major chemical class or use	Ethanes
Chemical formula	C ₂ Cl ₆

Table 1. Substance identity

Chemical structure		
SMILES	C(C(Cl)(Cl)Cl)(Cl)(Cl)Cl C(C(Cl)(Cl)Cl)(Cl)(Cl)Cl	
Molecular mass	236.7 g/mol	

Abbreviations: CAS RN, Chemical Abstracts Service Registry Number; DSL, Domestic Substances List; NCI, National Chemical Inventories; SMILES, simplified molecular input line entry system.

¹ AICS, Australian Inventory of Chemical Substances; ASIA-PAC, Asia-Pacific Substances Lists; ECL, Korean Existing Chemicals List; EINECS, European Inventory of Existing Commercial Chemical Substances; ELINCS, European List of Notified Chemical Substances; ENCS, Japanese Existing and New Chemical Substances; PICCS, Philippine Inventory of Chemicals and Chemical Substances; TSCA, *Toxic Substances Control Act* Chemical Substance Inventory. Source: NCI (2006)

3. Physical and Chemical Properties

Table 2 summarizes data on the experimental and modelled physical and chemical properties of hexachloroethane that are relevant to its environmental fate.

Table 2. Experimental and modelled physical and chemical properties for	
hexachloroethane	

Property	Туре	Value	Temperature (°C)	Reference
Melting point (°C)	Modelled	0.01		MPBPWIN 2008
Melting point (°C)	Experimental ¹	185		Gerhartz et al. 1985; Lewis 1993
Boiling point (°C)	Modelled	154.45		MPBPWIN 2008
Boiling point (°C)	Experimental	185		Gerhartz et al. 1985; Lewis 1993
Vapour pressure (Pa)	Modelled	8.02	20	MPBPWIN 2008
Vapour pressure (Pa)	Experimental	28–29	20	Grayson and Eckroth 1979; Mackay and Shiu 1981; Verschueren 1983; Konietzko 1984; Gerhartz et al. 1985
Henry's Law constant (Pa⋅m³/mol)	Modelled	6.23 × 10 ¹	25	HENRYWIN 2008
Henry's Law constant (Pa⋅m³/mol)	Experimental	1.71 × 10 ²		BUA 1989

Property	Туре	Value	Temperature (°C)	Reference
Log K _{ow} (dimensionless)	Modelled	4.03		KOWWIN 2008
Log K _{ow} (dimensionless)	Experimental	3.34–5.31		Callahan et al. 1979; Könemann et al. 1979; McDuffe 1981; Veith et al. 1983; Curtis 1984; Konietzko 1984; Chiou 1985; Hansch and Leo 1985; Tu et al. 1985; Munz and Roberts 1987; Samiullah 1990; Ptacek and Gillham 1992; IPCS 2004
Log K _{oc} (dimensionless)	Modelled	3.59		PCKOCWIN 2008
Log K _{oc} (dimensionless)	Experimental	2.24–4.3		Lyman et al. 1982; Mabey et al. 1982; Sabljic 1984; Abdul et al. 1987; Oliver 1987
Water solubility (mg/L)	Modelled	1.47	25	WSKOWWIN 2008
Water solubility (mg/L)	Experimental	3.7	25	Grayson and Eckroth 1979

Abbreviations: K_{oc}, organic carbon–water partition coefficient; K_{ow}, octanol–water partition coefficient. ¹ Sublimes without decomposition.

4. Sources

A survey conducted pursuant to section 71 of CEPA indicated that in 2000, approximately 150 tonnes of hexachloroethane were manufactured and 10–100 tonnes were imported (Environment Canada 2001). Although it is not manufactured for commercial distribution, hexachloroethane is formed during other processes in the chlorinated chemical industry; for example, this chemical is a by-product resulting from the 1, 2-dichloroethane manufacturing process (Environment Canada 2001). The hexachloroethane is then collected and thermally oxidized, and products of this destruction are used for other processes within the manufacturing company, such as producing aqueous hydrochloric acid solution, which is used internally. Some of the hexachloroethane produced can undergo sporadic and non-intentional mixing with inert solid materials (e.g., during maintenance activities); however, this contaminated material is sent off-site for disposal.

Hexachloroethane can also be produced as a by-product of the chlorination of water and sewage and the incineration of chlorinated hydrocarbons (Abrams et al. 1975; Class and Ballschmiter 1986; Howard 1989).

5. Uses

Hexachloroethane was reported to be used in Canada as a chemical intermediate, as a flux agent for grain refining and degassing of aluminum alloys, and as a flame retardant in industrial laminating resins. It was also reported to be used as a reactant in military smoke ammunition (Environment Canada 2001). Other uses of hexachloroethane noted in earlier scientific and technical literature were in military pyrotechnics, in the metallurgical industry, as a plasticizer, as an ignition suppressant, as a processing aid in various industrial processes, as a component of fungicidal and insecticidal formulations, and (formerly) as an anthelmintic in veterinary medicine (Kirk-Othmer 1993; ATSDR 1997; IARC 1999; DND 2001; HSDB 2003, US EPA 2011). The use of hexachloroethane in cosmetics appears on the List of Prohibited and Restricted Cosmetic Ingredients (more commonly referred to as the Cosmetic Ingredient Hotlist or simply the Hotlist), an administrative tool that Health Canada uses to communicate to manufacturers and others that certain substances, when present in a cosmetic, may contravene (a) the general prohibition found in section 16 of the Food and Drugs Act or (b) a provision of the Cosmetic Regulations (Health Canada 2011). Hexachloroethane is not used in pesticide formulations in Canada (2013 personal communication from Pest Management Regulatory Agency, Health Canada; unreferenced). Also, currently in Canada, hexachloroethane is not present in veterinary products (2013 personal communication from Veterinary Drugs Directorate, Health Canada; unreferenced), it is no longer used in military smoke ammunition, and no evidence has been found for its current use as a flame retardant (2013 personal communication from Risk Management Bureau Health Canada; unreferenced). Hexachloroethane is not an approved food additive in Canada and was not present in various regulatory food databases (Canada 2013, FDA 2013a, FDA 2013b, FAO 2013a, FAO 2013b). It does however continue to be imported into Canada for use as a degassing agent for oxides and hydrogen elimination from aluminum alloys during die casting at a quantity of less than 2000 kg per year (2013 personal communications from Risk Management Bureau, Health Canada; unreferenced).

The production and uses of hexachloroethane are being phased out internationally. The European Commission prohibits the use of hexachloroethane in the manufacturing or processing of non-ferrous metals (CEC 2001). In the United States, there has been a trend away from using hexachloroethane flux in the secondary aluminum industry (Strueter 1999). Similarly, representatives of the aluminum industry in the United States report that hexachloroethane is no longer used in most primary aluminum degassing (CGLI 1999). The Aluminum Association of Canada has also reported that its members do not use hexachloroethane in their activities (primary aluminum industry) (2005 personal communication from Environmental Protection Branch, Quebec Region, Environment Canada; unreferenced).

It was reported that hexachloroethane may be a constituent of lubricating greases and oils, non-structural caulking compounds and sealants, automotive chemicals, laundry and ironing aids and dry cleaning agents, but no quantitative data were provided (Scorecard 2005).

6. Releases to the Environment

Current Canadian sources of releases to the environment are minor but potentially numerous. They include possible releases from industrial facilities during manufacturing and processing, from the chlorination of water and sewage, from the incineration of chlorinated hydrocarbons, from municipal and industrial landfills by leaching and from the use of contaminated solvents (e.g., tetrachloroethylene).

Releases of hexachloroethane reported by Canadian industries to the National Pollutant Release Inventory (NPRI) are presented in Table 3 (NPRI 2003, 2013). There have been no releases, at reporting thresholds, since 2006, and, prior to that year, all releases occurred to air and off-site disposal. The NPRI database indicates that incineration and containment landfills are used for the disposal of hexachloroethane (NPRI 2013). From 1999 to 2005, on-site releases ranged from 0.001 to 0.012 tonne per year, and 0.004–19 tonnes per year were released to off-site disposal. Releases are much lower than total imported and manufactured amounts, as most of the quantity reported was associated with a destructive use. Hexachloroethane is expected to be released by users (rather than producers) mostly to air, with smaller releases to water and soil.

Releases of hexachloroethane associated with the die casting of aluminum products are expected to be minimal given the nominal amounts being used and the manner of processing (2013 personal communications from Risk Management Bureau, Health Canada; unreferenced).

Source and location	Period	On-site releases (kg)	Receiving medium	Transfer for disposal (kg)	Reference
Dow Chemical, Sarnia, Ontario ¹	1997	0	_	227 (incineration)	NPRI 2013
Dow Chemical, Sarnia, Ontario ¹	1999	0	_	19 455 (incineration)	NPRI 2013
Dow Chemical, Fort Saskatchewan, Alberta ¹	1999	12	Air	0 (incineration)	NPRI 2003
Dow Chemical, Fort Saskatchewan, Alberta ¹	2000	5	Air	7 096 (incineration)	NPRI 2003
Dow Chemical, Fort	2001	3	Air	4 (incineration)	NPRI 2003

Table 3. Releases of hexachloroethane relevant to Canada

Source and location	Period	On-site releases (kg)	Receiving medium	Transfer for disposal (kg)	Reference
Saskatchewan, Alberta ¹					
Dow Chemical, Fort Saskatchewan, Alberta ¹	2002	1	Air	3 918 (incineration)	NPRI 2003
Dow Chemical, Fort Saskatchewan, Alberta ¹	2003	8	Air	0	NPRI 2013
Dow Chemical, Fort Saskatchewan, Alberta ¹	2004	1	Air	0	NPRI 2013
Dow Chemical, Sarnia, Ontario	2004	1	Air	4928	NPRI 2013
Dow Chemical, Fort Saskatchewan, Alberta ¹	2005	1	Air	0	NPRI 2013
Dow Chemical, Fort Saskatchewan, Alberta ¹	2006– 2011	0	Air	0	NPRI 2013
Nexen Chemicals Canada Limited Partnership, Nanaimo, B.C. ¹	2003	0	-	25 (landfill)	NPRI 2003
Aluminum foundries, Indiana, Ohio, Michigan (United States)	1999	18 366	Air	_	Great Lakes Commission 2002
Industrial (United States)	2003	474.9	Air emissions	0	TRI 2003
Industrial (United States)	2003	115.2	Underground injection	0	TRI 2003
Industrial (United States)	2003	3.6	Surface water discharge	0	TRI 2003
Industrial (United States)	2003	0	Off-site landfill	117.9	TRI 2003
Industrial (United States)	2003	0	Total Off-site management	121.1	TRI 2003
Industrial (United States)	2011	467.2	Air emissions	0	TRI 2013
Industrial (United States)	2011	75.7	Underground Injection	0	TRI 2013
Industrial (United States)	2011	142.4	On site and off site Landfills	22.2	TRI 2013
Industrial (United States)	2011	0	Other off site management	644.1	TRI 2013

¹ Facility is no longer operational (2013 personal communication from Risk Management Bureau, Health Canada; unreferenced).

In the 2002 Inventory of Toxic Air Emissions for the Great Lakes Region, 251 kg of hexachloroethane was reported to be released from a point source (Great Lakes Commission 2006). From 2011 to 2013, (the most recent years for which complete reviewed data are available), Dow Chemical Canada reported no releases or disposal of hexachloroethane (NPRI 2013). The US Toxics Release Inventory reported that 467.2 kg of hexachloroethane were emitted to the atmosphere, 75.7 kg injected to underground wells, 164.6 kg to on site and off site landfills and 644.1 kg were released to other off site management facilities in 2011 (TRI 2013).

7. Environmental Fate and Behaviour

7.1 Environmental Distribution

The results of Level III fugacity modelling (EQC 2003) are summarized in Table 4.

Substance released to:	Fraction of substance partitioning to each medium (%)			
	Air	Water	Soil	Sediment
Air (100%)	88.7	1.16	9.57	0.541
Water (100%)	13.1	58.4	1.41	27.1
Soil (100%)	0.965	0.08	98.9	0.038

Table 4. Results of the Level III fugacity modelling of hexachloroethane (EQC 2003)

Based on its experimental vapour pressure of 28–29 Pa and Henry's Law constant of $171 \text{ Pa} \cdot \text{m}^3/\text{mol}$, hexachloroethane is volatile. Therefore, if released solely to air, it will tend to reside in this compartment, with smaller amounts partitioning to soil and negligible amounts to water and sediment (Table 4).

If released into water, hexachloroethane is expected to remain in this compartment based upon its moderate to high experimental log organic carbon–water partition coefficient (K_{oc}) of 2.24–4.3, although a large portion is also expected to adsorb to sediments and approximately 1% to soils. Volatilization from water surfaces is expected to be a significant fate process based upon this compound's experimental Henry's Law constant. Thus, if water is a receiving medium, hexachloroethane is expected to reside mainly in water and sediment and to some extent partition to air (Table 4).

If released to soil, hexachloroethane is expected to have moderate to high adsorptivity to soil (i.e., expected to be relatively immobile) based upon its experimental log K_{oc} . Volatilization from moist soil surfaces seems to be an unimportant fate process based upon its experimental Henry's Law constant. This chemical may slightly volatilize from dry soil surfaces based upon its vapour pressure. Therefore, if released to soil, hexachloroethane will reside mainly in this environmental compartment, which is illustrated by the results of the Level III fugacity modelling (Table 4).

Screening Assessment

These results represent the partitioning of the substance in a hypothetical evaluative environment resulting from intermedia partitioning and loss by both advective transport (out of the modelled region) and degradation/transformation processes. The partitioning values shown in Table 4 represent the net effect of these processes under conditions of continuous release when a non-equilibrium "steady state" has been achieved.

7.2 Environmental Persistence

Hexachloroethane is expected to persist in air, water and soil, based on mineralization half-lives presented in Table 5.

Medium	Fate process	Degradation value	Endpoint (units)	References
Air	Mineralization	30 ¹	Half-life (years)	Callahan et al. 1979
Air	Mineralization	>73 ¹	Half-life (years)	Howard et al. 1991
Surface water	Volatilization	70 ¹	Half-life (hours)	Spanggord et al. 1985
Surface water	Transformation	12 ¹	Half-life (days)	Curtis and Reinhard 1994
Surface water	Mineralization	6–24 ¹	Half-life (months)	Howard et al. 1991
Groundwater	Transformation	40	Half-life (days)	Criddle et al. 1986
Groundwater	Mineralization	12 ¹	Half-life (months)	Howard et al. 1991
Groundwater	Mineralization	12	Half-life (months)	Kriegman-King and Reinhard 1991
Soil	Mineralization	6 ¹	Half-life (months)	Howard et al. 1991
Sediment	Biodegradation	19.7 ²	Half-life (minutes)	Jafvert and Wolfe 1987

 Table 5. Empirical and modelled data for persistence of hexachoroethane

¹ Modelled/estimated values (as mentioned in the references).

² This very low value is surprising. It might be explained by experimental conditions; for example, the sediments contained high levels of acid-soluble iron (2–4 mg/g), which is thought to be involved with hexachloroethane degradation.

Among the environmental degradation products of hexachloroethane are tetrachloroethylene and trichloroethylene, two substances listed on Schedule 1 of CEPA (Canada 1993a,b).

In air, hexachloroethane is expected to persist, based on mineralization half-lives presented in Table 5 (Callahan et al. 1979; Howard et al. 1991). It is also a candidate for long-range transport, based on a very long characteristic travel distance of hexachloroethane estimated by TaPL3 fugacity modelling of 1.8×10^{6} km (TaPL3 2000).

Hexachloroethane is expected to also persist in surface waters, with half-lives ranging from 70 hours as a result of volatilization (Spanggord et al. 1985) to 12 days for

transformation (Curtis and Reinhard 1994) and up to 24 months for mineralization (Howard et al. 1991).

In soil, degradation of hexachloroethane is not expected to be significant. Howard et al. (1991) reported a half-life of 6 months, whereas Spanggord et al. (1985) reported a loss of 99% of hexachloroethane after 4 days of incubation anaerobically and after 4 weeks in aerobic soils.

Hexachloroethane was reported to be transformed in an unconfined sand aquifer, with a half-life of 40 days (Criddle et al. 1986). Laboratory studies showed evidence of microbial reduction of hexachloroethane to tetrachloroethylene under aerobic conditions in this aquifer.

7.3 Potential for Bioaccumulation

Although hexachloroethane is not considered to be a highly bioaccumulative substance, it does have the potential to bioaccumulate to some degree. A critical review of published bioconcentration factors (BCFs) and bioaccumulation factors (BAFs) in the literature by Gobas and Arnot (2003) identified the highest validated BAF for aquatic organisms as being 1 513 for rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) (Oliver and Niimi 1983). The other reported BAFs for fish varied between 661 and 1202 (Burkhard et al. 1997). BCFs in the range of 138–1 200 have also been reported for fish (Veith et al. 1980; Oliver and Niimi 1983; Smith et al. 1988; Wang et al. 2008). Liu et al. (2006) developed two quantitative structure–property relationship (QSPR) models that were used to predict the BCF for hexachloroethane. The experimental BCF of 832 obtained by Liu et al. (2006) is in agreement with the predicted values of 348 and 112. It has been stated that because of hexachloroethane's rapid metabolism and low incidence of water contamination, it is not likely to bioaccumulate in the food chain (ATSDR 1997).

Hexachloroethane is rarely detected in surface water or biota. However, concentrations in fish between 0.01 and 0.06 ng/g were measured in adult rainbow trout from Ganaraska River, a tributary of Lake Ontario, in the spring of 1981 (Oliver and Niimi 1983). No information was found on hexachloroethane concentrations in animals located higher in the food chain. The half-life for hexachloroethane in tissue of bluegill (*Lepomis macrochirus*) has been reported to be <1 day (Barrows et al. 1980). Tissue clearance data indicated that hexachloroethane was eliminated by the rat with a half-life of between 2 and 3 days (Gorzinski et al. 1985). However, other studies have shown slower metabolism of hexachloroethane in rabbits (Jondorf et al. 1957) and sheep (Fowler 1969). It has been stated that because of hexachloroethane's rapid metabolism and low incidence of water contamination, it is not likely to bioaccumulate in the food chain (ATSDR 1997).

8. Potential to Cause Ecological Harm

8.1 Ecological Exposure Assessment

Hexachloroethane is expected to be found throughout Canada, given its persistence in air, its potential for long-range transport and its numerous sources dispersed throughout the country. Hexachloroethane is not routinely monitored by Canadian provincial/territorial or federal regulatory agencies. No concentration data were found for hexachloroethane in Canadian air, and hexachloroethane was not detected in Canadian soil samples studied (Gizyn 1994; Webber 1994). Concentrations of hexachloroethane in Canadian water were measured in a few different water bodies and water treatment plants in Ontario between 1983 and 2002. Sediment concentrations were identified only for the St. Clair River in Ontario and date from 1985 to 2001. In order to address data gaps, environmental concentrations were predicted using models.

The ChemCAN model (ChemCAN 2003) was used to investigate regional concentrations. ChemCAN is a Level III fugacity model containing a database of environmental properties for 24 regions of Canada. It can estimate average steady-state concentrations of chemicals in air, fresh surface water, fish, sediments, soils, vegetation and marine nearshore waters based on input release data and physicochemical properties (ChemCAN 2003). To run the model, a reasonable worst-case scenario was developed based on known uses of hexachloroethane and releases given in Table 3. These included releases to air from non-ferrous metal facilities (secondary aluminum), other industrial sources, an incinerator, military smoke use, contaminated solvent use and long-range transport (total 273 220 kg/year). Releases to water originated from industrial activities and from water treatment plants (total 22 502 kg/year), and releases to soil considered releases from industrial activities (total 18 309 kg/year). Release quantities were estimated based on minimal requirements for NPRI reporting (threshold of 10 000 kg/year per facility), assuming that maximum amounts of substance used would be released, and the number of facilities contained in the industrialized zone of interest. When relevant, information from the United States was also included. Additionally, elevated background concentrations were used. Hexachloroethane was modelled as a type 2 chemical, using average physicochemical properties (from Table 2) and conservative half-lives (from Table 5), in Ontario Mixed Wood Plain and Northern Manitoba zones.

The possible concentration of hexachloroethane in air in the vicinity of dischargers was also investigated using the model SCREEN3 (2003), which was developed by the US Environmental Protection Agency and is a single-source Gaussian plume model that provides maximum 1-hour concentrations for point, area, flare and volume sources at receptor height. A general scenario was built using the volume source option (fugitive emissions) for a building 100 m × 100 m × 15 m. Releases of 73 900 kg/year were used to represent releases of 50% of total hexachloroethane produced by the single largest hexachloroethane-producing company in Canada. Releases were estimated to occur 18 hours/day, 350 days/year, giving a release rate of 3.26 g/s. The model was run for an urban setting with full meteorology and simple terrain. The receptor height was 0.1 m.

The possible concentration of hexachloroethane in water in the vicinity of dischargers was also investigated. Local aquatic dispersion scenarios were investigated using ChemSim, a geographic information system–based aquatic exposure estimation tool (CHC 2003). ChemSim combines estimated release quantities with information regarding the receiving watercourse to estimate aquatic exposure values. Again, the scenario considered the single largest producing facility releasing 1.35 kg/day in the North Saskatchewan River. These releases correspond to 1% of the total amount produced, released continuously over 350 days/year. These should account for releases from processes, handling and cleaning procedures. The retained scenario assumes releases to the watercourse through a sewage treatment facility, where a removal efficiency of 68% is anticipated (based on EPIWIN 2000). The concentration obtained at a distance of 250 m from the discharge point, using the 10th-percentile low-flow state, was selected.

Historical and predicted concentrations of hexachloroethane in the environment (relevant to Canada) are presented in Table 6.

Medium	Location	Sampling period	Mean concentration ¹	Reference
Air (tropospher e)	Western Canada (rural areas)	April 2001 – December 2002	15.58 ng/m ³ (1480 ng/m ³ max.)	You et al. 2008
Air (tropospher e)	Northern hemisphere	1982–1985	2.9 ng/m ³	Class and Ballschmiter 1987
Air (tropospher e)	Ontario – Plain	-	8.13 × 10 ⁻³ ng/m ³	ChemCAN 2003
Air (tropospher e)	Manitoba – Northern	-	1.45 × 10 ^{−2} ng/m ³	ChemCAN 2003
Air (tropospher e)	Local air dispersion	_	1.215 × 10 ⁶ ng/m ³ (max.)	SCREEN3 2003
Sediments	St. Clair River	1985	1.4–530 ng/g ss	Oliver and Kaiser 1986
Sediments	St. Clair River tributaries	1985	2.0–41 ng/g ss	Oliver and Kaiser 1986
Sediments	St. Clair River – Canada	1985	ND–2.9 × 10⁵ ng/g	Oliver and Pugsley 1986
Sediments	St. Clair River – USA	1985	ND-0.8 ng/g	Oliver and Pugsley 1986
Sediments	St. Clair River – Canada	1994	<1–3100 ng/g	BII 1997

Table 6. Environmental concentrations of hexachloroethane in locations relevant to
Canada (values obtained through modelling are shaded)

Medium	Location	Sampling period	Mean concentration ¹	Reference	
Sediments	St. Clair River – Canada	2001	ND-660 ng/g	2001 personal communication from Ontario Ministry of the Environment; unreferenced	
Sediments	Ontario – Plain	_	9.11 ng/g	ChemCAN 2003	
Sediments	Manitoba – Northern	_	14.4 ng/g	ChemCAN 2003	
Soil	Military (0–7 m from canister)	1985	6054 ng/g	Schaeffer et al. 1988	
Soil	Ontario – Plain	—	20.9 ng/g	ChemCAN 2003	
Soil	Manitoba – Northern	_	19.1 ng/g	ChemCAN 2003	
Sludges from STPs	Canadian locations (Winnipeg, Hamilton, etc.)	1981–1985	Detected at a trace level (<1 µg/g) in 1 sample	Webber and Lesage 1989	
Biosolids	Ontario	2002	3.0 × 10 ⁵ ng/L (0.3 mg/L)	OME 2004	
Water	St. Clair River	1985	0.94–1700 ng/L	Oliver and Kaiser 1986	
Water	St. Clair River tributaries	1985	0.02–41 ng/L	Oliver and Kaiser 1986	
Water	Lake Ontario	Before 1983	0.02 ng/L	Oliver and Niimi 1983	
Water	Toronto waterfront	1987	0.009–0.030 ng/L	Halfon and Poulton 1992	
Water	Toronto (tap water)	2003	<5 ng/L	City of Toronto, 2003a,b	
Water	Ontario – raw water	1990–2002	0–6 ng/L	2003 personal communication from Government of Ontario; unpublished	
Water	Ontario – treated water	1990–2002	0–46 ng/L	2003 personal communication from Government of Ontario; unpublished	
Water	Ontario – raw sewage	1988	90 ng/L (max.)	Canviro Consultants 1988	
Water	Ontario – Plain	_	145 ng/L	ChemCAN 2003	
Water	Manitoba – Northern	_	229 ng/L	ChemCAN 2003	
Water	North Saskatchewan River	_	741 ng/L	CHC 2003	

Abbreviations: max., maximum; ND, not detected; ss, suspended sediments; STP, sewage treatment plant.

Except where otherwise noted.

8.2 Ecological Effects Assessment

There is a satisfactory quantity of empirical toxicity data for hexachloroethane (Table 7). The majority of the ecotoxicity studies pertain to acute toxicity to aquatic organisms. Key studies have been critically reviewed and determined to have a satisfactory degree of reliability for the present risk assessment (Appendix 3). Even following short exposure times, hexachloroethane can be lethal to fish (median lethal concentrations [LC₅₀s] of 0.77-2.36 mg/L) (Call et al. 1983; Phipps and Holcombe 1985; Thurston et al. 1985; Russom et al. 1997) and aquatic invertebrates (LC_{50} s 1.36–2.70 mg/L) (Thurston et al. 1985). The toxicity to algae was reported (48-hour median effective concentration [EC₅₀] of 1.30-1.66 mg/L) (Hsieh et al. 2006). Katritzky et al. (2001) reported a predicted aquatic toxicity value of 1.53 mg/L. Acute lethality data for amphibians were also located in the literature (LC₅₀ of 2.44 mg/L) (Thurston et al. 1985). No toxicity information was available for microbial organisms. Chronic toxicity data could be located only for fish. There is also a lack of data characterizing the effects of hexachloroethane on sedimentdwelling organisms and on terrestrial invertebrates and wildlife. Chronic exposure (32 days) of fathead minnow embryos/larvae to hexachloroethane at a concentration of 207 µg/L produced a decrease in weight gain (lowest-observed-effect concentration [LOEC] for growth). A concentration of 1604 µg/L produced 100% mortality (Ahmad et al. 1984).

Category Organism		LC ₅₀ (95% CI) (mg/L)	Exposure duration	Reference	
Aquatic invertebrate	Daphnia magna (<24 h)	1.36 (1.04–1.76)	48 h	Thurston et al. 1985	
Aquatic invertebrate	<i>Tanytarsus dissimilis</i> (Chironomidae)	1.23 (1.07–1.42)	48 h	Thurston et al. 1985	
Aquatic invertebrate	Crayfish (0.42 g)	2.70 (2.13–3.41)	96 h	Thurston et al. 1985	
Fish	Rainbow trout (1.8 g)	0.77 (0.72–0.83)	192 h	Call et al. 1983	
Fish	Rainbow trout (1.8 g)	0.97 (0.73–1.28)	96 h	Phipps and Holcombe 1985	
Fish	Channel catfish (3.48 g)	2.36 (1.9–2.9)	96 h	Thurston et al. 1985	
Fish	Fathead minnow (0.44 g)	1.24 (0.967–1.25)	96 h	Thurston et al. 1985	
Fish	Fathead minnow (0.28 g)	1.42	96 h	Russom et al. 1997	
Amphibian	Tadpole (4.21 g)	2.81 (1.47–4.06)	96 h	Thurston et al. 1985	

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; LC₅₀, median lethal concentration.

Chronic sublethal toxicity experiments (inhalation) on small terrestrial mammals and birds have been used to estimate concentrations at which no effects are observed: 465 mg/m³ and 2517 mg/m³ for mammals and birds, respectively (Weeks et al. 1979). Oral toxicity studies on rodents (Weeks et al. 1979) have shown that a single dose of hexachloroethane can be lethal to rats (median lethal dose [LD₅₀] = 4460 mg/kg body weight [kg-bw]), but a dose of 100 mg/kg-bw per day provokes no effect in the rabbit exposed for 12 days. Doses of 15 mg/kg-bw per day and 62 mg/kg-bw per day provoked slight effects on body weight, liver and kidney in male and female rats, respectively, over a 16-week exposure (Gorzinski et al. 1985). Also, doses of 10 mg/kg-bw per day over a 2-year period caused changes in the tissues of the kidney in the male rat (NTP 1989). The latter concentrations are unlikely to be achieved in food sources of lower terrestrial mammals; therefore, the food pathway was not judged to be of concern. Also, acute sublethal toxicity studies on trees (Sadusky et al. 1993) allowed us to estimate a no-observed-effect concentration (NOEC): 1400 mg/m³.

8.3 Characterization of Ecological Risk

The approach taken in this ecological screening assessment is to examine various supporting information and develop conclusions based on a weight of evidence approach as required under CEPA. Particular consideration has been given to risk quotient analyses, as well as persistence, bioaccumulation, and trends in ambient concentrations.

8.3.1 Risk Quotient Analysis

Critical exposure and effects results and risk quotients are summarized in Table 8 and described in more detail below.

Medium	Organism	СТV	Referenc e	PNE C	PEC _{model}	PEC _{mea}	RQ _{model}	RQ _{mea} sured
Water	Daphnia magna	1.36 mg/L	Thurston et al. 1985	1.36 μg/L	0.229 µg/L (Manitoba)	0.606 μg/L	0.17	0.45
Water					0.229 μg/L (Manitoba)	0.606 μg/L	0.30	0.79
Water	Rainbow trout	0.77 mg/L	Call et al. 1983	0.77 µg/L	0.741 μg/L ¹ (local)	_	0.96	_
Sedime nt	Estimated value (equilibriu m partitioning method)	_	_	91 µg/k g	14.4 µg/kg (Manitoba)	903 µg/kg	0.16	9.9
Air	Guinea	465 ²	Weeks et	465	0.000 015	1.48	3.2 ×	3.2 ×

Table 8. Calculation of risk quotients from measured and modelled exposure values for
organisms in water, sediments, soil and air

Medium	Organism	СТV	Referenc e	PNE C	PEC _{model}	PEC _{mea}	RQ _{model}	RQ _{mea} sured
	pig, rat, Beagle dog	mg/m ³	al. 1979	µg/ m³	µg/m³ (Manitoba)	µg/m³	10 ⁻⁸	10 ⁻³
Air	Rat	2517 ³ mg/m ³	Weeks et al. 1979	2517 µg/ m ³	1215 µg/m³ (local)	_	0.48	_
Air	Black locust and black cherry tree	1400 mg/m ³	Sadusky et al. 1993	1400 µg/ m ³	1215 µg/m³ (local)	1.48 µg/m ³	0.87	1.1 × 10 ⁻³

Abbreviations: CTV, critical toxicity value; PEC, predicted exposure concentration; PNEC, predicted noeffect concentration; RQ, risk quotient.

¹ The local scenario is presented only for the most sensitive aquatic organism, for clarity reasons. ² Subchronic NOEC inhalation value of 48 ppm converted to mg/m³ (1 ppm = 9.68 mg/m³; from

Verschueren 1983). 3 Aguta (2 hour) NOEC inhelation value of 260 ppm converted to mg/m³ (1 ppm – 0.62 mg/m³ fr

³ Acute (8-hour) NOEC inhalation value of 260 ppm converted to mg/m³ (1 ppm = 9.68 mg/m³; from Verschueren 1983).

A risk quotient analysis, integrating known or potential exposures with known or potential adverse environmental effects, was performed for each relevant compartment. This consisted of first selecting a critical toxicity value (CTV) for different species in all compartments, from which a predicted no-effect concentration (PNEC) was derived by applying an application factor of 100 to account for interspecies and intraspecies variability, extrapolation of results from laboratory to field and extrapolation from acute to chronic toxicity. For sediments, the PNEC was estimated based on the most sensitive aquatic invertebrate and the equilibrium partitioning method. Conservative predicted exposure concentrations (PECs) were estimated for each medium according to values presented in Table 6: one based on modelled concentrations of hexachloroethane obtained using a reasonable worst-case scenario of current releases (PEC_{model}) and one based on measured concentrations from historical data (PEC_{measured}). A risk quotient value of greater than 1 suggests the possibility of adverse effects.

The PEC_{model} corresponds to the highest concentration for each medium obtained in either the Ontario or Manitoba zone using the ChemCAN model (ChemCAN 2003). For air and water, an additional PEC_{model} was obtained for local dispersion in the vicinity of a discharger. The PEC_{measured} for air corresponds to the maximum concentration presented in Table 6. For water, an average concentration within about 1 km of the Dow Chemical outfall was calculated as a PEC_{measured} (606 ng/L), based on 1985 results (Oliver and Kaiser 1986). This value is intended to represent the average concentration within a fish home range. Choosing the highest measured value in water given in Table 6 (1700 ng/L) would have been too unrealistic for current times, because this concentration was directly associated with effluents of Dow Chemical at the time. Since then, it has been stated that Dow Chemical (NPRI 2003). Additionally, of the 21 measurements taken in the St. Clair River in 1985, only 3 had values greater than or equal to 110 ng/L (median = 14 ng/L, average = 127 ng/L).

For sediments, hexachloroethane concentrations from 2001 were deemed most representative of the current situation (2001 personal communication from Ontario Ministry of the Environment; unreferenced). Given the physical and chemical properties of hexachloroethane (log octanol–water partition coefficient [K_{ow}] of 3.34-5.31, log K_{oc} of 2.24–4.3 and water solubility of 3.7-99 mg/L), hexachloroethane would have a tendency to partition into the soil pore water and possibly present a risk to benthic organisms, although a portion may adsorb to soil particles. The PEC_{measured} for sediments was determined based on sediment concentrations resulting from sampling in 1994, located closer to Dow Chemical's outfall (BII 1997). The average concentrations at sampling stations downstream of the discharge were 1232 ng/g (0 m), 710 ng/g (92 m), 478 ng/g (158 m) and 903 ng/g (260 m). Since it was judged that the concentration directly below the outfall would be too unrealistic, the next highest average of measurements (903 ng/g at a distance of 260 m) was selected as another PEC_{measured} for sediments. Table 8 summarizes these values, as well as the risk quotients (PEC/PNEC) obtained.

8.3.2 Consideration of Lines of Evidence and Conclusion

Based on its physical and chemical properties, hexachloroethane is not expected to degrade quickly in the environment and is persistent in air, water and soil. BAFs for hexachloroethane indicate that it is moderately bioaccumulative, but available data do not indicate a high level of bioaccumulation or biomagnification in the environment. This substance is expected to partition to every medium and to undergo long-range transport. Empirical acute aquatic toxicity values also indicate that the substance is highly hazardous to aquatic organisms.

Although hexachloroethane is not used by many different types of industries, it may still be released by a number of point sources located throughout the country, but in small quantities. However, release data and information on commercial or industrial activities indicate a decrease in releases in the past decades.

Risk quotients (RQ_{model} for air, water, soil and sediment and RQ_{measured} for air and water) indicate that hexachloroethane concentrations likely do not exceed concentrations associated with effects, even when using conservative scenarios and assumptions. Some of the risk quotients are close to unity as a result of those conservative scenarios and assumptions used to calculate them. The RQ_{measured} obtained for sediment indicate that measured concentrations of hexachloroethane in sediments located in an industrialized zone exceeded the PNEC by a factor of up to 9.9. This is likely an overestimate of the actual risk because this area is known to have been highly contaminated and thereafter remediated (BPAC and RAP 1995; Dow Chemical Co. 2001, 2002a,b, 2003, 2004).

Based on the information available, there is low risk of harm to organisms or the broader integrity of the environment from this substance. It is therefore concluded that hexachloroethane does not meet the criteria set out in paragraph 64(a) or (b) of CEPA as it is not entering the environment in a quantity or concentration or under conditions

Screening Assessment

that have an immediate or long-term harmful effect on the environment or its biological diversity or that constitute or may constitute a danger to the environment on which life depends.

8.3.3 Uncertainties in Evaluation of Ecological Risk

Uncertainties associated with the ecological screening assessment of hexachloroethane are discussed below.

Physicochemical Properties

The selection of physicochemical properties for the assessment yields some uncertainty, especially because of the lack of actual validated experimental results to quantify most physicochemical properties of hexachloroethane. These are important to predict the fate of a chemical in the environment; when such properties cannot be properly quantified, the conclusions will reflect this lack of knowledge. In order to mitigate this effect, conservative values were selected for half-lives (i.e. high values). In this way, our predictions would not underestimate environmental persistence and resulting concentrations. In cases where selection of the most conservative value was not obvious because of varying effects in different media (e.g., log K_{ow}, log K_{oc}), an average of all values identified in the literature was used. This allowed us to have additional confidence in our results without having to select a single value. These approaches should decrease the impact of the lack of validated data on the outcome of the modelling exercise and subsequent conclusions.

Exposure Characterization

Because of a lack of current monitoring data, exposure estimates were based either on modelled or old monitoring data. The old monitoring data most likely are not representative of the current situation, as there are indications that the use of hexachloroethane has declined greatly over time. Also, some of the environmental concentrations were taken in the vicinity of highly contaminated areas, some of which have been subject to remediation.Because of the lack of current monitoring data, reasonable worst-case scenarios were developed for the risk analysis.

Effects Characterization

No literature concerning the toxicity of hexachloroethane to sediment-dwelling invertebrates could be located, and PNECs were calculated based on the most sensitive aquatic invertebrate and the equilibrium partitioning method. Similarly, almost no literature dealt with the effects of hexachloroethane on terrestrial organisms (plants, invertebrates, amphibians, birds, mammals). Although no literature exists for effects of hexachloroethane on terrestrial organisms, the rodent data used to estimate potential risk to the terrestrial environment indicated that little risk was likely. Effect values for sediment organisms had to be estimated based on aquatic invertebrate information. Although the sensitivities of benthic and aquatic organisms to hexachloroethane could be very different, this is unlikely. The use of the most sensitive invertebrate toxicity value to derive benthic toxicity and the use of high application factors when determining the PNEC for sediment are likely sufficient to yield conservative results.

Additionally, although no information was found on possible transfers within the food chain and on effects or concentrations in animals located higher in the food chain, this pathway was not judged to be of concern. Although hexachloroethane is moderately bioaccumulative, it is not believed to biomagnify, and oral toxicity effects are observed only when relatively high and unlikely concentrations in the food source are reached.

9. Potential to Cause Harm to Human Health

9.1 Exposure Assessment

9.1.1 Environmental Media and Food

Data pertaining to concentrations of hexachlorethane in drinking water, ambient water, indoor air, biota and soil was identified in Canada and other countries. The key studies used to quantify exposure to hexachloroethane from environmental media were used to develop exposure estimates and are outlined in Appendix 1.

Estimates of exposure to hexachloroethane for the general population range from 0.03 μ g/kg-bw per day in the 0 – 0.5 years age group to 0.07 μ g/kg-bw per day in the 0.5–4 years age group.

Ambient Air and Indoor Air

In ambient air, hexachloroethane has been detected in approximately 33% of 11 399 samples, with a mean concentration of 0.016 ug/m³ (maximum = 1.5 ug/m³) at sites associated with the primary oil and gas industry in Alberta, northeastern British Columbia and central and southern Saskatchewan between April 2001 to December 2002 (You et al 2008). The objective of the study was to evaluate the impact of emissions from facilities upon the surrounding farm industry. However it is important to note that monitoring sites were adjacent to pastures, and were not in the immediate vicinity of oil and gas vehicles and away from other emission sources such as farm vehicles. Hexachloroethane was also detected in ambient air (1 x 10⁻⁴ – 0.0035 ug/m³) at various international sites (Class and Ballschmiter 1986, 1987) and in Oregon (0.0029 –0.0041 ug/m³) during rain events (Ligocki et al 1985). The Canadian survey by You et al 2008 was used to quantify exposure from this medium.

A recent Canadian indoor air survey was conducted from 2009 to 2011 as part of the second cycle of the Canadian Health Measures Survey (CHMS), an ongoing national survey that collects important health information from individuals aged 3 to 79 years old living in private households (Statistics Canada 2012; Wheeler et al. 2013). Eighty-four volatile organic compounds, including hexachloroethane, were measured by survey participants who deployed the samplers in their homes for 7 consecutive days. A total of

3857 valid indoor air samplers, from various dwellings including houses, apartments, mobile homes, and hotels, and including both smoking and non-smoking occupants, were analysed from 18 sites across Canada. Hexachloroethane was detected in 0.78 % of households sampled with an arithmetic mean of 0.12 ug/m³ and a 95th percentile of 0.13 ug/m³ (2013 email from Environmental Health Sciences and Research Bureau, Health Canada to Existing Substances Risk Assessment Bureau, Health Canada). Hexachloroethane was also detected in the indoor air (0.1 – 0.5 ug/m³) of 6 of 96 homes in Quebec City (Heroux et al. 2008) and in a survey 754 residential homes (max: 4.82 ug/m³) across Canada (Fellin et al 1992). However two studies which surveyed indoor air from 75 homes in the Ottawa area and 15 garages and homes in Ann Arbor and Ypsilanti did not detect hexachloroethane (Zhu et al. 2005) (Batterman et al 2007). Finally, Otson et al. 1994 also did not detect hexachloroethane in 757 single family dwellings. The CHMS survey was used in this assessment to estimate exposure to hexachloroethane from indoor air due to the recent sampling period and large sample size.

Drinking Water, Soil, and Food

Hexachloroethane was detected in 7 out of 24 samples of tap water (max: 1.6×10^{-2} ug/L) in the Ottawa area (OME 1988). However it was not detected in 12 samples of tap water from Union, Ontario (OME 1989) and not detected in later surveys of Toronto drinking water (City of Toronto 2002abcd, 2003 abc). Hexachloroethane was also not detected in several surveys of soil

Hexachloroethane was detected in one northern pike sample taken from the Ashtabula River in Ohio (DeVaut 1985), however this data was not considered relevant for this exposure assessment. No other information as to its presence in food was identified.

Consumer Products

Hexachloroethane has not been identified, in consumer products, in Canada and exposure from this source is expected to be limited, as its use is being phased out or restricted in many countries. The presence of hexachloroethane in the headspace of both pure and diluted household bleach has been reported in Turkey (Odabasi 2008) however data from this study is inadequate to permit a quantitative estimate of potential exposure to hexachloroethane. However, indoor air monitoring data would take into account releases from consumer products used within the home environment.

Biomonitoring

Hexachloroethane was not detected in 1366 blood samples in the United States between the years of 2003 – 2004 (CDC 2009). Currently hexachloroethane has not been surveyed as part of the biomonitoring portion of the Canadian Health Measures Survey.

Confidence in exposure database

Overall confidence in the exposure database for determining hexachloroethane intake estimates from environmental media and food is considered moderate to high. Representative, high quality Canadian data were available for concentrations in indoor air resulting in high confidence in the intake estimates from this medium. Limited data was available quantifying hexachloroethane concentrations in ambient air, soil, and drinking water, however due to reduced use of hexachloroethane internationally and in Canada and conservative assumptions and parameters used (e.g.: maximum concentrations used for drinking water, use of data from surveys where significant number of samples show no detection) these media are considered to be minor contributors to total hexachloroethane intake. There is no data quantifying concentrations of hexachloroethane in breast milk; thus, contribution from breast milk was not captured in the dietary intake assessment for infants, which is an uncertainty. There is limited data quantifying concentrations of hexachloroethane in different food commodities; however its use pattern does not suggest that it would be used in the processing or packaging of food. For products the confidence in the exposure database is low since only one survey was identified as to its presence in products (detected in the headspace of a bleach product in Turkey), thus is an uncertainty. However it is important to note that hexachloroethane is no longer used in Canada in a majority of the uses reported (see Uses section). Additionally, no other information was indentified on theuse of heaxachloroethane in products.

Due to the fact that hexachloroethane use is being phased out internationally, its limited use in Canada, its non-detection in a majority of monitoring surveys, and conservative assumptions used in exposure scenarios (use of data from surveys where majority of samples show non-detection) it is likely that there is minimal exposure of hexachloroethane to the general population.

9.2 Health Effects Assessment

In an assessment prepared by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC 1999), it was concluded that hexachloroethane was *possibly carcinogenic to humans* (Group 2B), based on *sufficient evidence* in experimental animals and *inadequate evidence* in humans. Similarly, the National Toxicology Program (NTP) of the United States has assessed hexachloroethane as "reasonably anticipated to be a human carcinogen" (NTP 2005), while the EPA (2011) similarly concluded that HCE was *likely to be carcinogenic to humans*. A statistically significant increase in the incidence of hepatocellular carcinomas was observed in male B6C3F1 mice exposed to a time-weighted average dose of 1179 mg/kg-bw per day by gavage for 78 weeks (Weisburger 1977; National Cancer Institute 1978). In females, an increase was only noted at the low dose of 590 mg/kg bw per day. There are uncertainties related to the relevance of these tumours, given the lack of a dose response in females.

There was a non-statistically significant increase in the incidence of kidney tubular cell adenomas in male Osborne-Mendel rats at a time-weighted average dose of 212 mg/kg-bw per day administered by gavage for 78 weeks (4/49 versus 0/20 in control

group) (Weisburger 1977; National Cancer Institute 1978); however, there was no increase at 423 mg/kg-bw per day (0/29) in this study. High mortality² may have precluded the observation of late-developing tumours (National Cancer Institute 1978). In a later study with F344/N rats, there was a significantly increased incidence of renal tubular adenomas and carcinomas combined in male rats exposed by gavage to 20 mg/kg-bw per day for 2 years, with no significant differences in survival (NTP 1989). An increased incidence of pheochromocytomas of the adrenal gland was also observed in male rats, although the increase was significant only at the low dose (10 mg/kg-bw per day). There was no increase in tumour incidence in female rats exposed by gavage to up to 160 mg/kg-bw per day for 2 years compared with controls (NTP 1989). NTP (1989) concluded that there was "clear evidence" of carcinogenic activity of hexachloroethane in male rats based on the increased incidence of renal neoplasms and the possibly hexachloroethane-related marginally increased incidence of pheochromocytomas of the adrenal gland. Since the adrenal tumours did not follow a dose response trend Benchmark Dose calculations could not be performed. The lowest calculated BMDL₁₀ is 8.53 mg /kg-bw/day for renal adenoma or carcinoma (combined) in male F344 rats exposed to hexachloroethane by gavage. There was "no evidence" of carcinogenic activity in female rats.

In an initiation–promotion bioassay, there was no increase in preneoplastic lesions (i.e., gamma glutamyltranspeptidase-positive foci) observed in the liver of rats exposed to hexachloroethane at a dose of 500 mg/kg-bw per day by gavage, followed by 0.05% phenobarbital in the diet for 7 weeks. However, an increased incidence of preneoplastic lesions was observed in rats exposed intraperitoneally to diethylnitrosamine at 30 mg/kg-bw followed by hexachloroethane at 500 mg/kg-bw per day for 7 weeks (Story et al. 1986; Milman et al. 1988). In summary, results were negative in the initiation study and positive in the promotion study.

The pattern of renal histopathological effects (renal tubular hyperplasia, linear mineralization of the renal papillae and hyperplasia of the pelvic transitional epithelium) observed in male rats in the 2-year study, but not in female rats or mice of either sex, was consistent with those associated with alpha-2u-globulin nephropathy. In a 21-day study in male rats, hexachloroethane induced nephropathy, consisting of hyaline droplet accumulation and renal tubular regeneration, along with a dose-related increase in renal tubule cell labelling index (NTP 1996). However, the potential for reversible binding of hexachloroethane to a specifically identified protein was not investigated in either study. No studies have been identified that presented immunohistochemical evidence of the presence of alpha-2u-globulin in hyaline droplets in the kidneys of rats exposed to hexachloroethane. Thus, although evidence for a role of alpha-2u-globulin nephropathy in the induction of renal tumours in rats by hexachloroethane is suggestive, it is not conclusive. In addition, in a recent assessment, the US EPA (2011) examined the mode of action of the kidney tumours in male rats and similarly concluded that the evidence was insufficient to conclude that they were a result of alpha-2u-globulin accumulation.

 $^{^2}$ 38% (19/50) of the high-dose male rats and 48% (24/50) of the low-dose male rats survived at least 90 weeks, compared with 70% (14/20) of the controls.

Furthermore, the potential mode of induction of the liver tumours in mice or adrenal tumours in rats by hexachloroethane have not been investigated. Since IRIS (2011) conducted an extensive mode-of-action and human relevance examination of the identified tumours, further examination of these issues is not included in this document and readers are directed to the IRIS document for further information.

The genotoxicity of hexachloroethane has been investigated in short-term screening assays addressing a range of endpoints (see Appendix 2). While identified *in vivo* studies are limited to a micronucleus test, an assay for deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) damage in mice and DNA binding studies in rats and mice, *in vitro* data are more extensive. However, gene mutation tests in mammalian systems either *in vivo* or *in vitro* were not identified. With a few exceptions, all reported results were negative. The only positive results of potential significance were those in a single report in which DNA binding was reported *in vivo* and *in vitro*; however, there was no clear evidence of adduct formation (Lattanzi et al. 1988). Modelled predictions of the genotoxicity of hexachloroethane and related compounds were also generally negative (CASETOX 2003; DEREK 2003; TOPKAT 2004).

Although the mode of induction of tumours by hexachloroethane has not been well studied, the available data on genotoxicity is generally negative, suggesting that the mechanism of carcinogenicity in some target tissues may be non-genotoxic.

In the limited number of developmental studies identified, adverse fetal or maternal effects were reported, but at a higher dose level (Weeks et al. 1979) than that which resulted in an increased incidence of renal tubular adenomas and carcinomas combined (NTP 1989).

The lowest LOEC for non-neoplastic effects is 465 mg/m³, based on the results of a developmental study with exposure of rats by inhalation during gestation days 6–16, in which a decrease in body weight gain was observed in dams at concentrations of 465 mg/m³ and higher (Weeks et al. 1979).

The lowest lowest-observed-effect level (LOEL) for non-neoplastic effects following oral exposure is 10 mg/kg-bw per day, based on an increase in kidney histopathological lesions (including renal tubule hyperplasia, increased linear mineralization of the renal papillae and hyperplasia of the pelvic transitional epithelium) in male rats administered 10 mg/kg-bw per day or more by gavage for 2 years (NTP 1989). Although statistical significance was not indicated for the lowest dose level of 10 mg/kg-bw per day, the incidence data suggest a dose–response relationship. Based on this lesion, the lowest calculated BMDL₁₀ for non-cancer effects in the database is 0.728 mg /kg-bw/day for atrophy and degeneration of renal tubules in male F344 rats exposed to hexachloroethane.

Confidence in the toxicity database is considered to be moderate in a screening context, since, although it includes a considerable number of studies (including those for which animals were exposed for a significant proportion of their life span) addressing a wide

range of endpoints, data on the toxicity of hexachloroethane for the principal route of exposure (inhalation) are limited (see Appendix 2).

9.3 Characterization of Risk to Human Health and Uncertainties

Based on consideration of the use patterns, physicochemical properties and the upperbounding estimate of exposure, inhalation of both ambient air and indoor air is the likely predominant route of population exposure to hexachloroethane in Canada. However, exposures to hexachloroethane are decreasing due to a phase-out of this chemical and non-detection of the substance in the majority of recent monitoring surveys.

In studies with animals, increased incidences of tumours have been observed in multiple organs in both rats and mice. The majority of genotoxicity studies have had negative results, although binding to DNA was reported in one study both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Although the mode of induction of tumours by hexachloroethane has not been elucidated the available information suggests a non-genotoxic mode of action and a margin of exposure approach is used to characterize risk.

The lowest oral LOEL identified was 10 mg/kg-bw per day (the lowest dose tested; gavage administration), which was associated with histopathological changes in the kidney in the male rat and an increased incidence of pheochromocytomas of the adrenal gland (NTP 1989). Since a NOAEL was not obtained, a BMDL was calculated for this endpoint. The calculated BMDL₁₀ was determined to be 0.728 mg/kg-bw per day. Comparison of the BMDL10 of 0.728 mg/kg-bw per day) with an upper-bounding estimate of exposure (0.07 μ g/kg-bw per day, 0.5 – 4 year old group) results in a margin of 10400.

Although the predominant route of human exposure to hexachloroethane is likely to be inhalation, relevant toxicological data are more limited; the lowest inhalation effect level was 465 mg/m³, based on a decrease in body weight gain in rat dams at this concentration and higher in a developmental study (Weeks et al. 1979). Following higher exposures by both gavage and inhalation, tremors have been observed in rats. Comparison of this effect level to the indoor air concentration used to estimate upperbounding exposure estimates (0.12 ug/m³) results in a margin of exposure approaching four million.

Given the conservative nature of generated exposure estimates, the continued phasing out of this chemical, and the uncertainty related to the relevance of the identified health endpoints, the margins of exposure are considered adequate to address uncertainty associated with the health effects and exposure databases.

Based on the adequacy of the margins of exposure between estimated exposures to hexachloroethane and critical effect levels, it is concluded that hexachloroethane does not meet the criteria set out in paragraph 64(c) of CEPA as it is not entering the environment in a quantity or concentration or under conditions that constitute or may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health.

9.4 Uncertainties in Evaluation of Risk to Human Health

Uncertainties relevant to interpretation of the adequacy of the margin include the limitations of the database regarding the potential modes of induction of the carcinogenic effects the limited characterization of dose–response in the critical study for non-cancer effects (a no-observed-effect level [NOEL] was not identified), and the limitations of the database on levels of hexachloroethane in media of importance to human exposure, such as the identity of consumer products that may contribute to exposure.

10. Conclusion

On the basis of the information presented in this screening assessment, there is low risk of harm to organisms and the broader integrity of the environment from hexachloroethane. It is concluded that hexachloroethane does not meet the criteria under paragraphs 64(a) or (b) of CEPA as it is not entering the environment in a quantity or concentration or under conditions that have or may have an immediate or long-term harmful effect on the environment or its biological diversity or that constitute or may constitute a danger to the environment on which life depends.

On the basis of the adequacy of the margins of exposure between estimated exposures to hexachloroethane and critical effect levels, it is concluded that hexachloroethane does not meet the criteria set out in paragraph 64(c) of CEPA as it is not entering the environment in a quantity or concentration or under conditions that constitute or may constitute a danger in Canada to human life or health.

It is therefore concluded that hexachloroethane does not meet any of the criteria set out in section 64 of CEPA.

References

Abdul SA, Gibson T, Rai DN. 1987. Statistical correlations for predicting the partition coefficient for nonpolar organic contaminants between aquifer organic carbon and water. Hazard Waste Hazard Mater 4(3): 211–222.

Abrahamsson K, Ekdahl A, Collen J, Pedersen M. 1995a. Formation and distribution of halogenated volatile organics in sea water. In: Grimvall A, DeLeer E, editors. Naturally-produced organohalogens. Dordrecht (NL): Kluwer Academic Press. p. 317–326 [cited in Ballschmiter 2003].

Abrahamsson K, Ekdahl A, Collen J, Fahlstrom E, Pedersen M. 1995b. The natural formation of trichloroethylene and perchloroethylene in sea water. In: Grimvall A, DeLeer E, editors. Naturally-produced organohalogens. Dordrecht (NL): Kluwer Academic Press. p. 327–332 [cited in Ballschmiter 2003].

Abrams EF, Derkics D, Fong CV, Guinan DK, Slimak K. 1975. Identification of organic compounds in effluents from industrial sources. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency. 211 p. Report Nos.: EPA-560/3-75-002; PB 241641.

Ahmad N, Benoit D, Brooke L, Call D, Carlson A, DeFoe D, Huot J, Moriarity A, Richter J, Shubat P, Veith G, Wallbridge C. 1984. Aquatic toxicity tests to characterize the hazard of volatile organic chemicals in water: A toxicity data summary—Parts I and II. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency. 112 p. Report Nos.: EPA-600/3-84-009; PB 84-141506.

Arthur D. Little Inc. 1983. Cell transformation assays of 11 chlorinated hydrocarbon analogs. Final report. Submitted to the Office of Toxic Substances, US Environmental Protection Agency (ICAIR Work Assignment No. 10; Microfiche No. NTIS/OTS0509392; Document No. 40+8324457).

[ATSDR] Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. 1997. Toxicological profile for hexachloroethane (update). Atlanta (GA): US Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service. [cited 2003 Aug]. Available from: http://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/toxprofiles/tp.asp?id=870&tid=169

Ballschmiter K. 2003. Pattern and sources of naturally produced organohalogens in the marine environment: biogenic formation of organohalogens. Chemosphere 52: 313–324.

Barrows ME, Petrocelli AR, Macek KJ. 1980. Biconcentration and elimination of selected water pollutants by bluegill sunfish (*Lepomis macrochirus*). In: Haque R, editor. Dynamics, exposure and hazard assessment of toxic chemicals. Ann Arbor (MI): Ann Arbor Publishers Inc. p. 379–391.

Batterman S, Jia C, Hatzivasilis G. Migration of volatile organic compounds from attached garages to residence: A major exposure source. Environmental Research 104 (2007): 224 – 240

[BII] Beak International Incorporated. 1997. Assessment of Upper St. Clair River sediments and benthic macroinvertebrate communities—1994. November 1997. Prepared by Beak International Incorporated, Brampton, Ontario, for Ontario Ministry of Environment and Energy and Environment Canada (Beak Reference 3253.1). [cited 2004 Jan]. Available from: http://www.friendsofstclair.ca/pdf/94benthic_report.pdf

[BPAC and RAP] Binational Public Advisory Council and Remedial Action Plan. 1995. The St. Clair River Area of Concern—Stage 2 Remedial Action Plan. [cited 2004 Jan]. Available from: http://www.friendsofstclair.ca/pdf/rap2.pdf

Brambilla G, Martelli A. 2004. Failure of the standard battery of short-term tests in detecting some rodent and human genotoxic carcinogens. Toxicology 196: 1–19.

Bronzetti G, Morichetti E, Del Carratore R, Rosellini E, Paolini M, Cantelli-Forti G, Grilli S, Vellosi R. 1989. Tetrachloroethane, pentachloroethane and hexachloroethane. Genetic and biochemical studies. Teratogen Carcinogen Mutagen 9: 349–357 [cited in IARC 1999].

[BUA] Beratergremium für Umweltrelevante Altstoffer (GDCh Advisory Committee on Existing Chemicals of Environmental Relevance). 1989. Hexachloroethane. Stuttgart (DE): S. Hirzel. 67 p. Report No.: BUA Report 34.

Budavari S, O'Neil MJ, Smith A, Heckelman PE, editors. 1989. The Merck index: An encyclopedia of chemicals, drugs and biologicals. 11th ed. Rahway (NJ): Merck and Co., Inc. p. 740 [cited in ATSDR 1997].

Burkhard PL, Sheedy DJ, McCauley BR, DeGreave GM. 1997. Bioaccumulation factors for chlorinated benzenes, chlorinated butadienes and hexachloroethane. Environ Toxicol Chem 16(8): 1677–1686 [cited in Gobas and Arnot 2003].

Call DJ, Brooke LT, Ahmad N, Richter JE. 1983. Toxicity and metabolism studies with EPA (Environmental Protection Agency) priority pollutants and related chemicals in freshwater organisms. Duluth (MN): Environmental Research Laboratory. 134 p. Report Nos.: EPA 600/3-83-095; PB 83-263665.

Callahan MA, Slimak MW, Gabel NW, May IP, Fowler CF, Freed JR, Jennings P, Durfee RL, Whitre FC, Maestri B, Mabey WR, Holt BR, Gould C. 1979. Water-related environmental fate of 129 priority pollutants. Vols. 1 and 2. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Water and Waste Management and Office of Water Planning and Standards. Report Nos.: EPA-440/4-79-029a and EPA-440/4-79-029b [cited in Howard 1989; CESARS 1999].

Canada. 1993a. Tetrachloroethylene [Internet]. Ottawa (ON): Environment Canada; Health Canada. (Priority substances list assessment report). Available from: http://www.ec.gc.ca/substances/ese/eng/psap/PSL1_tetrachloroethylene.cfm

Canada. 1993b. Trichloroethylene [Internet]. Ottawa (ON): Environment Canada; Health Canada. (Priority substances list assessment report). Available from: http://www.ec.gc.ca/substances/ese/eng/psap/PSL1_trichloroethylene.cfm

Canada. 1999. *Canadian Environmental Protection Act, 1999.* S.C. 1999, c.33. Available from http://www.gazette.gc.ca/archives/p3/1999/g3-02203.pdf

Canada. 2000. *Canadian Environmental Protection Act, 1999: Persistence and Bioaccumulation Regulations,* P.C. 2000-348, 23 March 2000, SOR/2000-107. Available from: http://canadagazette.gc.ca/archives/p2/2000/2000-03-29/pdf/g2-13407.pdf

Canada, Dept. of the Environment. 2001. *Canadian Environmental Protection Act, 1999*: Notice with respect to certain substances on the Domestic Substances List (DSL). Canada Gazette, Part I, vol. 135, no. 46, p. 4194–4210. Available from: http://www.gazette.gc.ca/archives/p1/2001/2001-11-17/pdf/g1-13546.pdf

Canada. 2013. *Food and Drug Regulations, 2013: C.R.C.,c. 870.* Available from: http://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/PDF/C.R.C.,_c._870.pdf

Canviro Consultants. 1988. Thirty-seven municipal water pollution control plants, pilot monitoring study. Vol. I. Interim report. Prepared for Water Resources Branch, Ontario Ministry of the Environment [cited in HSDB 2003].

CASETOX [Prediction module]. 2003. Version 1.56. Beachwood (OH): MultiCASE. Available from:

http://www.multicase.com/products/prod03.htm [restricted access]

[CEC] Commission of the European Communities. 2001. Commission Directive 2001/91/EC of 29 October 2001 adapting to technical progress for the eighth time Annex I to Council Directive 76/769/EEC on the approximation of the laws, regulations and administrative provisions of the Member States relating to restrictions on the marketing and use of certain dangerous substances and preparations (hexachloroethane). Off J Eur Communities L286: 27–28. [cited 2010 Sep]. Available from: http://eur-

lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CELEX:32001L0091:en:NOT

Center for Disease Control [CDC]. Fourth National Report on Human Exposure to Environmental Chemicals. 2009. Available from http://www.cdc.gov/exposurereport/pdf/FourthReport.pdf

[CESARS] Chemical Evaluation Search and Retrieval System [database on the Internet]. 1999. Ontario Ministry of the Environment and Michigan Department of Natural Resources. [cited 1999 May]. Available from: http://www.ccohs.ca/products/chempendium/databases.html#229 [restricted access]

[CGLI] Council of Great Lakes Industries. 1999. Octachlorostyrene and suggested industrial sources. A report to the Great Lakes Binational Toxics Strategy OCS Workgroup, March 9, 1999. [cited 2003 Dec]. Available from: http://www.cgli.org/binationalToxics/BiToxOxy.pdf

[CHC] Canadian Hydraulics Centre. 2003. ChemSim: Chemical release and dispersion analysis application. Version 2.0.5. Ottawa (ON): National Research Council of Canada.

ChemCAN [Level III fugacity model of 24 regions of Canada]. 2003. Version 6.00. Peterborough (ON): Trent University, Canadian Centre for Environmental Modelling and Chemistry. Available from: http://www.trentu.ca/academic/aminss/envmodel/models/CC600.html

Chiou CT. 1985. Partition coefficients of organic compounds in lipid–water systems and correlation with fish bioconcentration factors. Environ Sci Technol 19: 57–62.

City of Toronto. 1990. The quality of drinking water in Toronto: A review of tap water, bottled water and water treated by a point-of-use device. Summary report. Toronto (ON): City of Toronto, Department of Public Health.

City of Toronto. 2002a. Water quality quarterly report— January to March 2003. Toronto (ON): City of Toronto, Water and Wastewater Services Division. Available from: http://www.city.toronto.on.ca/water/quality_report/archive.htm

City of Toronto. 2002b. Water quality quarterly report— April–June 2002. Toronto (ON): City of Toronto, Water and Wastewater Services Division. Available from: http://www.city.toronto.on.ca/water/quality_report/archive.htm

City of Toronto. 2002c. Water quality quarterly report— July – Sept 2002. Toronto (ON): City of Toronto, Water and Wastewater Services Division. Available from: http://www.city.toronto.on.ca/water/quality_report/archive.htm

City of Toronto. 2002d. Water quality quarterly report— Oct – Dec 2002. Toronto (ON): City of Toronto, Water and Wastewater Services Division. Available from: http://www.city.toronto.on.ca/water/quality_report/archive.htm City of Toronto. 2003a. Water quality quarterly report, January to March 2003. Toronto (ON): City of Toronto, Water and Wastewater Services Division, Works and Emergency Services Department. Available from: http://www.city.toronto.on.ca/water/quality_report/archive.htm

City of Toronto. 2003b. Water quality quarterly report, April to June 2003. Toronto (ON): City of Toronto, Water and Wastewater Services Division, Works and Emergency Services Department. Available from: http://www.city.toronto.on.ca/water/quality_report/archive.htm

City of Toronto. 2003c. Water quality quarterly report, July to September 2003. Toronto (ON): City of Toronto, Water and Wastewater Services Division, Works and Emergency Services Department. Available from: http://www.city.toronto.on.ca/water/quality_report/archive.htm

Clark CS, Meyer MD, Gartside PS, Majeti VA, Specker B. 1982. An environmental health survey of drinking water contamination by leachate from a pesticide dump in Hardeman County, Tennessee. Arch Environ Health 37(1): 9–18.

Class T, Ballschmiter K. 1986. Chemistry of organic traces in air. VI: Distribution of chlorinated C_1-C_4 hydrocarbons in air over the northern and southern Atlantic Ocean. Chemosphere 15(4): 413–427.

Class T, Ballschmiter K. 1987. Global baseline pollution studies. X. Atmospheric halocarbons: global budget estimations for tetrachloroethene, 1,2-dichloroethane, 1,1,1,2-tetrachloroethane, hexachloroethane, and hexachlorobutadiene. Estimation of the hydroxyl radical concentrations in the troposphere of the Northern and Southern Hemisphere. Fresenius Z Anal Chem 327(2): 198–204.

Crebelli R, Benigni R, Franekic J, Conti G, Conti L, Carere A. 1988. Induction of chromosome malsegregation by halogenated organic solvents in *Aspergillus nidulans*: Unspecific or specific mechanism? Mutat Res 201: 401–411 [cited in IARC 1999].

Crebelli R, Carere A, Leopardi P, Conti L, Fassio F, Raiteri F, Barone D, Ciliutti P, Cinelli S, Vericat JA. 1999. Evaluation of 10 aliphatic halogenated hydrocarbons in the mouse bone marrow micronucleus test. Mutagenesis 14(2): 207–215.

Criddle CS, McCarty PL, Elliott MC, Baker JF. 1986. Reduction of hexachloroethane to tetrachloroethylene in groundwater. J Contam Hydrol 1(1–2): 133–142.

Curtis G. 1984. Sorption of halogenated organic solutes onto aquifer material: comparisons between laboratory results and field observations [Thesis]. Palo Alto (CA): Stanford University, Department of Civil Engineering [cited in Criddle et al. 1986].

Curtis GP, Reinhard M. 1994. Reductive dehalogenation of hexachloroethane, carbon tetrachloride and bromoform by anthrahydroquinone disulfonate and humic acid. Environ Sci Technol 28: 2393–2401.

[DEREK] Deductive Estimation of Risk from Existing Knowledge [Prediction module on CD ROM]. 2003. Version 7.0.0. Cambridge (MA): Harvard University, LHASA Group. Available from: http://lhasa.harvard.edu/?page=toxicology.htm [restricted access]

DeVault DS. 1985. Contaminants in fish from Great Lakes harbors and tributary mouths. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 14: 587–594.

Di Toro DM, McGrath JA, Hansen DJ. 2000. Technical basis for narcotic chemicals and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon criteria. I. Water and tissue. Environ Toxicol Chem 19(8): 1951–1970.

[DND] Dept. of National Defence (CA). 2001. Generic assessment—Hexachloroethane (HC). February 2001. Report No.: OPI: DAPM 4-3-2.

Doherty AT, Ellard S, Parry EM, Parry JM. 1996. An investigation into the activation and deactivation of chlorinated hydrocarbons to genotoxins in metabolically competent human cells. Mutagenesis 11: 247–274.

Dow Chemical Co. 1977. Hexachloroethane: Results of a 2-week tolerance study in the diet of rats. With cover letter. Submitted to the Office of Toxic Substances, US Environmental Protection Agency, in 1983 (Microfiche No. NTIS/OTS0215326; Document No. 878221265).

Dow Chemical Co. 2001. Dow News & Information: Dow to remediate St. Clair River sediments near its property. March 22, 2001.

Dow Chemical Co. 2002a. Dow News & Information: Dow develops options to clean up St. Clair River sediments near its property: Prepares to hold community information sessions. Sarnia, Ontario, Canada – February 14, 2002.

Dow Chemical Co. 2002b. Dow News & Information: New start date for Dow St. Clair River sediment removal pilot project. Sarnia, Ontario, Canada – May 13, 2002.

Dow Chemical Co. 2003. Dow News & Information: Dow completes Phase 2 vacuum operations of St. Clair River sediment removal project. Sarnia, Ontario, Canada – October 23, 2003.

Dow Chemical Co. 2004. Dow News & Information: Dow completes removal of St. Clair River sediment. Sarnia, ON – December 01, 2004.

Environment Canada. 1989. Atlantic region: Federal–provincial toxic chemical survey of municipal drinking water sources. 1985–1988. Interpretive report. Moncton (NB): Environment Canada, Inland Waters Directorate, Water Quality Branch.

Environment Canada. 2001. Data for selected substances collected under the Canadian Environmental Protection Act, 1999. Section 71: Notice with Respect to Certain Substances on the Domestic Substances List (DSL).Data prepared by: Environment Canada, Existing Substances Program.

Environment Canada. 2013. National pollutant release inventory [database on the Internet]. Gatineau (QC): Environment Canada. Available from: http://www.ec.gc.ca/inrp-npri/default.asp?lang=en&n=BF14CADF-1

[EPIWIN] Estimation Programs Interface for Microsoft Windows [Estimation Model]. 2000. Version 3.11. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics; Syracuse (NY): Syracuse Research Corporation. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuite.htm [EQC] Equilibrium Criterion Model. 2003. Version 2.02. Peterborough (ON): Trent University, Canadian Centre for Environmental Modelling and Chemistry. Available from: <u>http://www.trentu.ca/academic/aminss/envmodel/models/EQC2.html</u>

Exxon Chemical Americas. 1962. Acute toxicity of hexachloroethane. Submitted to the Office of Toxic Substances, US Environmental Protection Agency, in 1983 under TSCA section 8(d) (Document No. 878213533; Microfiche No. NTIS/OTS0206402).

[FAO] Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. 2013a Specifications for Flavourings. Available from: <u>http://www.fao.org/food/food-safety-quality/scientific-advice/jecfa/jecfa-flav/en/</u>

[FAO] Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. 2013b. Combined Compendium of Food Additive Specifications. Available from http://www.fao.org/ag/agn/jecfaadditives/index.html

[FDA] Food and Drug Administration. 2013a. Everything Added to Food in the United States. Available from: <u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fcn/fcnnavigation.cfm?rpt=eafuslisting</u>

[FDA] Food and Drug Administration. 2013a. List of indirect Additives used in Food Contact Substances. Available from:

http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fcn/fcnnavigation.cfm?filter=Hexachloroethane&sortColu mn=&rpt=ialisting

Fellin P, Barnett SE, Tran QA. 1992. Results of a national pilot survey of airborne volatile organic compounds in Canadian residences. Prepared for Health and Welfare Canada (DSS file H4078-0-C659).

Fowler JSL. 1969. Some hepatotoxic actions of hexachloroethane and its metabolites in sheep. Br J Pharmacol 35: 530–542 [cited in Gorzinski et al. 1985].

Galloway SM, Armstrong MJ, Reuben C, Colman S, Brown B, Cannon C, Bloom AD, Nakamura G, Ahmed M, Duk S, Rimpo J, Margolin BH, Resnick MA, Anderson B, Zeiger E. 1987. Chromosome aberrations and sister chromatid exchanges in Chinese hamster ovary cells: evaluations of 108 chemicals. Environ Mol Mutagen 10(Suppl 1): 1–175 [cited in IARC 1999].

Gerhartz W, Yamamoto YS, Clampell FT, Pfefferkorn R, Rousaville JF, editors. 1985. Ullmann's encyclopedia of industrial chemistry. 5th ed. Weinheim (DE): VCH Publishers. p. 282–283.

Gizyn WI. 1994. Windsor Air Quality Study: Soil and garden produce survey results. Windsor (ON): Ontario Ministry of Environment and Energy, Windsor Air Quality Committee. 15 p.

Gobas FAPC, Arnot F. 2003. Categorization of organic substances on the Domestic Substances List for bioaccumulation potential. Report prepared by Simon Fraser University for Environment Canada. 109 p.

Gorzinski SJ, Nolan RJ, McCollister SB, Dociba RJ, Mattsson JL. 1985. Subchronic oral toxicity, tissue distribution and clearance of hexachloroethane in the rat. Drug Chem Toxicol 8: 155–169.

Grayson M, Eckroth D, editors. 1979. Kirk-Othmer encyclopedia of chemical technology. 3rd ed. Vol. 5. New York (NY): Wiley Interscience. p. 738–742.

Great Lakes Commission. 2002. 1999 inventory of toxic air emissions—Point and area sources. December 2002. Report submitted by Great Lakes Commission, Ann Arbor, MI, to US Environmental Protection Agency, Chicago, IL. 373 p. [cited 2003 Aug]. Available from: http://www.glc.org/air/inventory/1999/99fullreport.pdf

Great Lakes Commission. 2006. 2002 inventory of toxic air emissions for the Great Lakes region. Report submitted by Great Lakes Commission, Ann Arbor, MI, to US Environmental Protection Agency, Chicago, IL. 173 p. Available from: http://www.glc.org/air/inventory/2002/2002report_Full.pdf

Halfon E, Poulton D. 1992. Distribution of chlorobenzenes, pesticides and PCB congeners in Lake Ontario near the Toronto waterfront. Water Pollut Res J Can 27(4): 751–772.

Hansch C, Leo AJ. 1985. Medchem Project Issue No. 26. Claremont (CA): Pomona College [cited in Howard 1989].

Haworth S, Lawlor T, Mortelmans K, Speck W, Zeiger E. 1983. *Salmonella* mutagenicity test results for 250 chemicals. Environ Mutagen 5(Suppl 5): 3–142 [cited in IARC 1999].

Health Canada. 1998. Exposure factors for assessing total daily intake of priority substances by the general population of Canada. Unpublished report. Ottawa (ON): Health Canada, Environmental Health Directorate.

Health Canada. 2009. The cosmetic ingredient hotlist – September 2011 [Internet]. Ottawa (ON): Health Canada, Consumer Product Safety Directorate. Available from: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/cps-spc/cosmet-person/indust/hot-list-critique/index-eng.php

[HENRYWIN] Henry's Law Constant Program for Microsoft Windows [Estimation Model]. 2008. Version 3.20. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics; Syracuse (NY): Syracuse Research Corporation. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuite.htm

Heroux M, Gauvin D, Gilbert N, Guay M, Dupuis G, Legris M, Levesque B. 2008. Housing characteristics and indoor concentrations of selected volatile organic compounds (VOCs) in Quebec City, Canada. Indoor Built Environ 17(2): 128–137.

Hine J, Mookerjee PK. 1975. The intrinsic character of organic compounds. Correlations in terms of structural contributions. J Org Chem 40(3): 292–298 [cited in Mackay et al. 1999].

Howard PH. 1989. Handbook of environmental fate and exposure data for organic chemicals. Chelsea (MI): Lewis Publishers. p. 370–376.

Howard PH, Boethling RS, Jarvis WF, Meylan WM, Michalenko EM. 1991. Handbook of environmental degradation rates. Chelsea (MI): Lewis Publishers. p. 101–102.

[HSDB] Hazardous Substances Data Bank [database on the Internet]. 1983– . Bethesda (MD): National Library of Medicine (US). [cited 2003 Aug 7 and 2003 Dec 5]. Available from: http://toxnet.nlm.nih.gov/cgi-bin/sis/htmlgen?HSDB

Hsieh S-H, Hsu C-H, Tsai D-Y, Chen C-Y. 2006. Quantitative structure–activity relationships for toxicity of nonpolar narcotic chemicals to *Pseudokirchneriella subcapitata*. Environ Toxicol Chem 25(11): 2920–2926.

[IARC] IARC Working Group on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. 1979. Some halogenated hydrocarbons. IARC Monogr Eval Carcinog Risk Chem Hum 20: 467–476.

[IARC] IARC Working Group on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. 1999. Some chemicals that cause tumours of the kidney or urinary bladder in rodents and some other substances. IARC Monogr Eval Carcinogen Risk Chem Hum 73: 295–306.

[IPCS] International Programme on Chemical Safety. 2004. International Chemical Safety Card: Hexachloroethane. Geneva (CH): World Health Organization (ICSC 0051). [cited 2003 Aug]. Available from: http://www.inchem.org/documents/icsc/icsc/eics0051.htm

Isnard P, Lambert S. 1988. Estimating bioconcentration factors from octanol–water partition coefficient and aqueous solubility. Chemosphere 17(1): 21–34.

Jafvert C, Wolfe NL. 1987. Degradation of selected halogenated ethanes in anoxic sediment– water systems. Environ Toxicol Chem 6: 827–837.

Jondorf WR, Parke DV, Williams RT. 1957. The metabolism of ¹⁴C-hexachloroethane. Biochem J 65: 14 [cited in Gorzinski et al. 1985].

Katritzky AR, Tatham DB, Maran U. 2001. Theoretical descriptors for the correlation of aquatic toxicity of environmental pollutants by quantitative structure–toxicity relationships. J Chem Inf Comput Sci 41: 1162–1176.

Kinae N, Hashizume T, Makita T, Tomita I, Kumura I, Kanamori H. 1981. Studies on the toxicity of pulp and paper mill effluents—II. Mutagenicity of the extracts of the liver from spotted sea trout (*Nibea mitsukurii*). Water Res 15: 25–30 [cited in IARC 1999].

Kinkead ER, Wolfe RE. 1992. Single oral toxicity of various organic compounds. J Am Coll Toxicol 11(6): 713.

[Kirk-Othmer] Kirk-Othmer encyclopedia of environmental technology [online]. 1993. Chloroethanes. [cited 2003 Mar 4]. Available from: http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/book/10.1002/0471238961

Könemann H, Zelle R, Busser F, Hammers WE. 1979. Determination of log P_{oct} values of chloro-substituted benzenes, toluenes and anilines by high-performance liquid chromatography on ODS-silica. J Chromatogr 178: 559–565.

Konietzko H. 1984. Chlorinated ethanes: sources, distribution, environmental impact and health effects. In: Saxena J, editor. Hazard assessment of chemicals, current developments. Vol. 3. Orlando (FL): Academic Press. p. 401–448.

Kostiainen R. 1995. Volatile organic compounds in the indoor air of normal and sick houses. Atmos Environ 29(6): 693–702.

[KOWWIN] Octanol–Water Partition Coefficient Program for Microsoft Windows [Estimation Model]. 2008. Version 1.67. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics; Syracuse (NY): Syracuse Research Corporation. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuite.htm

Kriegman-King MR, Reinhard M. 1991. Reduction of hexachloroethane and carbon tetrachloride at surfaces of biotite, vermiculite, purite, marcasite. In: Organic substances and sediments in water. Vol. 2. Chelsea (MI): Lewis Publishers. p. 349–364 [cited in ATSDR 1997].

Lattanzi G, Colacci A, Grilli S, Mazzullo M, Prodi G, Taningher M, Turina MP. 1988. Binding of hexachloroethane to biological macromolecules from rat and mouse organs. J Toxicol Environ Health 24: 403–411 [cited in IARC 1999].

Lewis RJ, editor. 1993. Hawley's condensed chemical dictionary. 12th ed. New York (NY): Van Nostrand Reinhold Company.

Ligocki MP, Leuenberger C, Pankow JF. 1985. Trace organic compounds in rain. II. Gas scavenging of neutral organic compounds. Atmos Environ 19(10): 1609–1617.

Liu H, Yao X, Zhang R, Liu M, Hu Z, Fan B. 2006. The accurate QSPR models to predict the bioconcentration factors of nonionic organic compounds based on the heuristic method and support vector machine. Chemosphere 63: 722–733.

Lyman WJ, Reed WF, Rosenblatt DH. 1982. Handbook of chemical property estimation methods. New York (NY): McGraw-Hill. p. 4–9 [cited in Howard 1989].

Mabey WR, Smith JH, Podoll RT, Johnson HL, Mill T. 1982. Aquatic fate process data for organic priority pollutants. Report prepared by SRI International, Menlo Park, CA, for Office of Water Regulations and Standards, US Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC. Report No.: EPA 440/4-81-014 [cited in ATSDR 1997].

Mackay D, Shiu WY. 1981. A critical review of Henry's law constants for chemicals of environmental interest. J Phys Chem Ref Data 10(4): 1175–1199.

Mackay D, Shiu WY, Ma K-C, Lee SC. 1999. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals. 2nd ed. Toronto (ON): University of Toronto.

McDuffe B. 1981. Estimation of octanol/water partition coefficients for organic pollutants using reverse-phase HPLC. Chemosphere 10: 73–83 [cited in CESARS 1999].

McGrady JK, Johnson DE, Turner LW. 1985. Volatility of ten priority pollutants from fortified avian toxicity test diets. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 34: 634–644 [cited in CESARS 1999].

Milman HA, Story DL, Riccio ES, Sivak A, Tu AS, Williams GM, Tong C, Tyson CA. 1988. Rat liver foci and *in vitro* assays to detect initiating and promoting effects of chlorinated ethanes and ethylenes. Ann NY Acad Sci 534: 521–530 [cited in IARC 1999].

[MPBPWIN] Melting Point Boiling Point Program for Microsoft Windows [Estimation Model]. 2008. Version 1.43. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics; Syracuse (NY): Syracuse Research Corporation. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuite.htm Müller-Herold U. 1996. A simple general limiting law for the overall decay of organic compounds with global pollution potential. Environ Sci Technol 30(2): 586–591.

Munz C, Roberts PV. 1987. Air–water phase equilibria of volatile organic solutes. J Am Water Works Assoc 79(5): 62–69.

Nakamura S, Oda Y, Shimada T, Oki I, Sugimoto K. 1987. SOS-inducing activity of chemical carcinogens and mutagens in *Salmonella typhimurium* TA135/pSK1002: Examination with 151 chemicals. Mutat Res 192: 239–246 [cited in IARC 1999].

National Cancer Institute. 1978. Bioassay of hexachloroethane for possible carcinogenicity. Washington (DC): US Department of Health, Education and Welfare, National Institutes of Health. Report Nos.: Technical Report Series No. 68; DHEW Publication No. (NIH) 78-1318.

[NCI] National Chemical Inventories [database on a CD-ROM]. 2006. Issue 1. Columbus (OH): American Chemical Society, Chemical Abstracts Service. Available from: http://www.cas.org/products/cd/nci/index.html

[NHW] Dept. of National Health and Welfare (CA). 1990. Present patterns and trends in infant feeding in Canada. Ottawa (ON): Department of National Health and Welfare. NHW Cat. No. H39-199/1990E [cited in Health Canada 1998].

Niimi AJ. 1991. Solubility of organic chemicals in octanol, triolein and cod liver oil and relationships between solubility and partition coefficients. Water Res 25(12): 1515–1521.

[NPRI] National Pollutant Release Inventory [database on the Internet]. 2003. Gatineau (QC): Environment Canada. [cited 2004 May]. Available from: http://www.ec.gc.ca/inrp-npri/

[NPRI] National Pollutant Release Inventory [database on the Internet]. 2008. Gatineau (QC): Environment Canada. [revised 2008 Oct 7; cited 2009 Jul 15]. Available from: http://www.ec.gc.ca/pdb/websol/querysite/substance_details_e.cfm?opt_npri_id=000000280&o pt_cas_number=67-72-1&opt_report_year=2007

[NPRI] National Pollutant Release Inventory [database on the Internet]. 2010. Gatineau (QC): Environment Canada. [cited 2010 Feb]. Available from: http://www.ec.gc.ca/inrp-npri/

[NPRI] National Pollutant Release Inventory [database on the Internet]. 2013. Gatineau (QC): Environment Canada. [cited 2013 April]. Available from: http://www.ec.gc.ca/inrp-npri/

[NTP] National Toxicology Program (US). 1989. Toxicology and carcinogenesis studies of hexachloroethane in F344/N rats (gavage studies). Research Triangle Park (NC): US Department of Health and Human Services, National Toxicology Program. Report No.: Technical Report No. 361.

[NTP] National Toxicology Program (US). 1996. NTP technical report of renal toxicity studies of selected halogenated ethanes administered by gavage to F344/N rats. Research Triangle Park (NC): US Department of Health and Human Services, National Toxicology Program. Report Nos.: NIH Publication 96-3935; Toxicity Report Series No. 45.

[NTP] National Toxicology Program (US). 2003. NTP chemical repository. [cited 2003 Aug 27]. Available from: http://ntp-server.niehs.nih.gov/

[NTP] National Toxicology Program (US). 2005. Hexachloroethane. In: Report on carcinogens. 11th ed. Research Triangle Park (NC): US Department of Health and Human Services, National Toxicology Program. Available from:

http://ntp.niehs.nih.gov/ntp/roc/eleventh/profiles/s094hexa.pdf

Odabasi M. 2008. Halogenated volatile organic compounds from the use of chlorine bleach containing household products. Environ Sci Technol 42: 1445–1451.

Oliver BG. 1987. Partitioning relationships for chlorinated organics between water and particulates in the St. Clair, Detroit and Niagara rivers. In: Kaiser KLE, editor. QSAR in environmental toxicology. Dordrecht (NL): D. Reidel Publishing Company. p. 225–260.

Oliver BG, Kaiser KLE. 1986. Chlorinated organics in nearshore waters and tributaries on the St. Clair River. Water Pollut Res J Can 21(3): 344–350.

Oliver BG, Niimi AJ. 1983. Bioconcentration of chlorobenzenes from water by rainbow trout: Correlations with partition coefficients and environmental residues. Environ Sci Technol 17(5): 287–291.

Oliver BG, Pugsley CW. 1986. Chlorinated contaminants in St. Clair River sediments. Water Pollut Res J Can 21(3): 368–379.

[OME] Ontario Ministry of the Environment. 1988. Ottawa (Lemieux Island) water treatment plant: Annual report 1987. Ottawa (ON): Ontario Ministry of the Environment, Drinking Water Surveillance Program. Available from: http://www.archive.org/details/ottawalemieuxisl87onta

[OME] Ontario Ministry of the Environment. 1989. Drinking water surveillance program, overview: Annual report 1987. Toronto (ON): Ontario Ministry of the Environment, Drinking Water Surveillance Program. Available from http://archive.org/details/drinkingwatersur915ontauoft

[OME] Ontario Ministry of the Environment. 2004. Atlantic Packaging Ltd. paper fibre biosolids: Regulation 347 waste classification. January 2004. Report No.: PIBS 4554e. Available from: http://www.ontla.on.ca/library/repository/mon/7000/10318305.pdf

Otson R, Williams DT, Bothwell PD. 1982. Volatile organic compounds in water at thirty Canadian potable water treatment facilities. J Assoc Off Anal Chem 65: 1370–1374.

Otson R, Fellin P, Tran Q. 1994. VOCs in representative Canadian residences. Atmos Environ 28(22): 3563–3569.

Pankow JF, Isabelle LM, Asher WE. 1984. Trace organic compounds in rain. I. Sampler design and analysis by adsorption/thermal desorption (ATP). Environ Sci Technol 18(5): 310–318 [cited in US EPA 1987; CESARS 1999].

Parry JM, Parry EM, Bourner R, Doherty A, Ellard S, O'Donovan J, Hoebee B, de Stoppelaar JM, Mohn GR, Onfelt A, Renglin A, Schultz N, Soderpalm-Berndes C, Jensen KG, Kirsh-Volders M, Elhajouji A, Van Hummelen P, Degrassi F, Antoccia A, Cimini D, Izzo M, Tanzarella

C, Adler ID, Kliesch U, Schriever-Schwemmer G, Gasser P, Crebelli R, Carere A, Andreoli C, Benigni R, Leopardi P, Marcon F, Zinjo Z, Natarajan AT, Boei JJWA, Kappas A, Voutsinas G, Zarani FE, Patrinelli A, Pachierotti F, Tiveron C, Hess P. 1996. The detection and evaluation of aneugenic chemicals. Mutat Res 353: 11–46.

[PCKOCWIN] Organic Carbon Partition Coefficient Program for Windows [Estimation Model]. 2008. Version 2.00. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics; Syracuse (NY): Syracuse Research Corporation. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuite.htm

Phipps GL, Holcombe GW. 1985. A method for aquatic multiple species toxicant testing: Acute toxicity of 10 chemicals to 5 vertebrates and 2 invertebrates. Environ Pollut (Ser A) 38: 141–157.

Ptacek CJ, Gillham RW. 1992. Laboratory and field measurements of non-equilibrium transport in the Borden aquifer, Ontario, Canada. J Contam Hydrol 10: 119–158.

Roldan-Arjona T, Carcia-Pedrajas MD, Luque-Romero FL, Hera C, Pueyo C. 1991. An association between mutagenicity of the Ara test of *Salmonella typhimurium* and carcinogenicity in rodents for 16 halogenated aliphatic hydrocarbons. Mutagenesis 6: 199–205 [cited in IARC 1999].

Sabljic A. 1984. Predictions of the nature and strength of soil sorption of organic pollutants by molecular topology. J Agric Food Chem 32: 243–246.

Sadusky MC, Shelly JM, Simini M, Checkai RT, Wentsel RS. 1993. Hexachloroethane obscurant: assessing tree foliage injury. Environ Toxicol Chem 12: 685–694.

Samiullah Y. 1990. Prediction of the environmental fate of chemicals. London (GB): Elsevier [cited in Müller-Herold 1996].

Schaeffer DJ, Kapila S, Meadows JE, Hinderberger E, Wentsel R. 1988. Chemical characterization of residues from military HC smokepots. J Hazard Mater 17: 315–328.

Scorecard [database on the Internet]. 2005. Chemical profile for hexachloroethane (CAS Number: 67-72-1). [cited 2009 Jan]. Available from: http://scorecard.org/chemical-profiles/consumer-products.tcl?edf_substance_id=67%2d72%2d1

Scorecard [database on the Internet]. 2010. Chemical profile for hexachloroethane (CAS Number 67-72-1). Accessed Oct 7 2010. Available from: http://www.scorecard.org/chemical-profiles/html/hexachloroethane.html

[SCREEN3] SCREEN3 air dispersion model. 2003. US Environmental Protection Agency, Support Center for Regulatory Atmospheric Modeling. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/scram001/dispersion_screening.htm

Selden AI, Kvarnlof A, Bodin L, Spangberg O. 1994. Health effects of low level of occupational exposure to hexachloroethane. J Occup Med Toxicol 3: 61–67.

Selden AI, Westberg HB, Axelson O. 1997. Cancer morbidity in workers at aluminum foundries and secondary aluminum smelters. Am J Ind Med 32: 467–477 [cited in IARC 1999].

Smith JA, Witkowski PJ, Chiou CT. 1988. Partition of nonionic organic compounds in aquatic systems. Rev Environ Contam Toxicol 103: 127–151 [cited in Gobas and Arnot 2003].

Spanggord RJ, Chou TW, Mill T, Podoll RT, Harper JC. 1985. Environmental fate of nitroguanidine, diethyleneglycol dinitrate, and hexachloroethane smoke. Menlo Park (CA): SRI International. 86 p. [cited in ATSDR 1997].

SRI International. 1984. Investigations of the species sensitivity and mechanism of carcinogenicity of halogenated hydrocarbons. Final report. Submitted to the Office of Toxic Substances, US Environmental Protection Agency. EPA Contract 68-01-5079; Microfiche No. OTS0509408; Document No. 40+8424225.

Story DL, Meierhenry EF, Tyson CA, Milman HA. 1986. Differences in rat liver enzyme-altered foci produced by chlorinated aliphatics and phenobarbital. Toxicol Ind Health 2: 351–362 [cited in IARC 1999].

Strueter RP. 1999. Comments received from the Aluminum Association by Mr. Frank Anscombe, US Environmental Protection Agency, Chicago, IL, February 25, 1999. [cited 2004 Jan]. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/glnpo/bnsdocs/ocs/comments/alumass.pdf

Tafazoli M, Baeten A, Geerlings P, Kirsch-Volders M. 1998. *In vitro* mutagenicity and genotoxicity study of a number of short-chain chlorinated hydrocarbons using the micronucleus test and the alkaline single cell gel electrophoresis technique (comet assay) in human lymphocytes: a structure–activity relationship (QSAR) analysis of the genotoxic and cytotoxic potential. Mutagenesis 13(2): 115–126.

Taningher M, Parodi S, Grilli S, Colacci A, Mazzullo M, Bordone R, Santi L. 1991. Lack of correlation between alkaline DNA fragmentation and DNA covalent binding induced by polychloroethanes after *in vivo* administration. Problems related to the assessment of a carcinogenic hazard. Cancer Detect Prev 15(1): 35–39.

[TaPL3] Long Range Transport and Persistence Level III model [Internet]. 2000. Version 2.10. Peterborough (ON): Trent University, Canadian Centre for Environmental Modelling and Chemistry. Available from: http://www.trentu.ca/academic/aminss/envmodel/models/TaPL3.html

Thurston RV, Gilfoil TA, Meyn EL, Zajdel PK, Aoki TI, Veith GD. 1985. Comparative toxicity of ten organic chemicals to ten common aquatic species. Water Res 19(9): 1145–1155.

[TOPKAT] TOxicity Prediction by Komputer Assisted Technology [Internet]. 2004. Version 6.2. San Diego (CA): Accelrys Software Inc. Available from: http://accelrys.com/products/discovery-studio/predictive-toxicology.html

[TRI] Toxics Release Inventory [database on the Internet]. 2003. TRI Explorer 4.7. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency. [cited 2003 Sep]. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/triexplorer/

[TRI] Toxics Release Inventory [database on the Internet]. 2013. TRI Explorer 5.02. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency. [cited 2013 May 6]. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/triexplorer/

Tu AS, Murray TA, Hatch KM, Sivak A, Milman HA. 1985. *In vitro* transformation of BALB/c-3T3 cells by chlorinated ethanes and ethylenes. Cancer Lett 28: 85–92.

[US EPA] US Environmental Protection Agency. 1987. Health effects assessment for hexachloroethane. Cincinnati (OH): US EPA, Office of Research and Development, Environmental Criteria and Assessment Office. PB88-178736/AS.

[US EPA] US Environmental Protection Agency. 2010. Toxicological review of hexachloroethane (CAS No. 67-72-1). In support of summary information on the Integrated Risk Information System (IRIS). External peer review draft. Washington (DC): US EPA, Integrated Risk Information System (IRIS). Available from: http://cfpub.epa.gov/ncea/iris_drafts/recordisplay.cfm?deid=223043

Veith GD, Macek KJ, Petrocelli SR, Carroll J. 1980. An evaluation of using partition coefficients and water solubility to estimate bioconcentration factors for organic chemicals in fish. In: Eaton JG, Parrish PR, Hendricks AC, editors. Aquatic toxicology. Philadelphia (PA): American Society for Testing and Materials. p. 116–129. Report No.: ASTM STP 707 [cited in Niimi 1991].

Veith GD, Call DJ, Brooke LT. 1983. Structure–toxicity relationships for the fathead minnow *Pimephales promelas*: Narcotic industrial chemicals. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 40(6): 743–748.

Verschueren K. 1983. Handbook of environmental data on organic chemicals. 2nd ed. New York (NY): Van Nostrand Reinhold Company. p. 726–727.

Vogel EW, Nivard MJM. 1993. Performance of 181 chemicals in a *Drosophila* assay predominantly monitoring interchromosomal mitotic recombination. Mutagenesis 8: 57–81 [cited in IARC 1999].

Wang Y, Li Y, Ding J, Jiang Z, Chang Y. 2008. Estimation of bioconcentration factors using molecular electro-topological state and flexibility. SAR QSAR Environ Res 19(3–4): 375–395.

Webber MD. 1994. Industrial organic compounds in selected Canadian municipal sludges and agricultural soils. Burlington (ON): Rockcliffe Research Management Inc. 100 p.

Webber MD, Lesage S. 1989. Organic contaminants in Canadian municipal sludges. Waste Manage Res 7: 63–82.

Webber MD, Nichols JA. 1995. Organic and metal contaminants in Canadian municipal sludges and a sludge compost. Burlington (ON): Rockcliffe Research Management Inc.

Weeks MH, Angerhofer RA, Bishop R, Thomasino J, Pope CR. 1979. The toxicity of hexachloroethane in laboratory animals. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J 40(3): 187–199.

Weisburger EK. 1977. Carcinogenicity studies on halogenated hydrocarbons. Environ Health Perspect 21: 7–16.

[WSKOWWIN] Water Solubility for Organic Compounds Program for Microsoft Windows [Estimation Model]. 2008. Version 1.41. Washington (DC): US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics; Syracuse (NY): Syracuse Research Corporation. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuite.htm

Screening Assessment

Yalkowski SH, Dannenfelser RM, editors. 1992. Aquasol database of aqueous solubility [PC version]. 5th ed. Tucson (AZ): University of Arizona–Tucson, College of Pharmacy [cited in HSDB 2003].

Yaws C, Yang HC, Pan X. 1991. Henry's law constants for 362 organic compounds in water. Chem Eng 98: 179–185 [cited in ATSDR 1997].

You X, Senthilselvan A, Cherry NM, Kim H-M, Burstyn I. 2008. Determinants of airborne concentrations of volatile organic compounds in rural areas of western Canada. J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol 18: 117–128.

Zhu J, Yang X, Newhook R, Marro L. 2005. Overview of retro-analyses of selected chemicals in thermal desorption samples from Ottawa air study. Unpublished. Ottawa (ON): Health Canada, Safe Environments Programme.

Appendix 1: Upper-bounding estimates of daily intake of hexachloroethane by the general population in Canada

				per day) of	hexachlor	oethane by	various ag	je groups
Route of exposure	0–6 months ^{1,2,3}							
	Breast Milk Fed	Formul a fed	Not formula fed	0.5–4 years⁴	5–11 years⁵	12–19 years ⁶	20–59 years ⁷	60+ years ⁸
Ambient air ⁹		6 x 10 ⁻⁴		1x 10 ⁻³	9 x 10 ⁻⁴	5 x 10 ⁻⁴	5 x 10⁻⁴	4 x 10 ⁻⁴
Indoor air ¹⁰	0.03		0.06	0.05	0.03	0.02	0.02	
Drinking water ¹¹	N/A	2 x 10 ⁻³	6 × 10 ⁻⁴	7 × 10 ⁻⁴	6 × 10 ⁻⁴	3 × 10 ⁻⁴	3 × 10 ⁻⁴	4×10^{-4}
Food and								
beverages	N/A		N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	
Soil ¹³	4×10^{-6}		7 × 10⁻ ⁶	2 × 10⁻⁵	5 × 10⁻ ⁷	4 × 10 ⁻⁷	4×10^{-7}	
Total intake	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.07	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.02

NA, not applicable

Data on concentrations of hexachloroethane in breast milk were not identified.
 Assumed to weigh 7.5 kg, to breathe 2.1 m³ of air per day, to drink 0.8 L of water per day (formula fed) or 0.3 L/day (not formula fed) and to ingest 30 mg of soil per day (Health Canada 1998).

- ³ For exclusively formula-fed infants, intake from water is synonymous with intake from food. The concentration of hexachloroethane in water used to reconstitute formula was based on a study of tap water from Union, Ontario, and Ottawa, Ontario (OME 1988, 1989). Data on concentrations of hexachloroethane in infant formula were not identified. Approximately 50% of non-formula-fed infants are introduced to solid foods by 4 months of age, and 90% by 6 months of age (NHW 1990).
- ⁴ Assumed to weigh 15.5 kg, to breathe 9.3 m³ of air per day, to drink 0.7 L of water per day, to ingest 54.7 g of fish per day and to ingest 100 mg of soil per day (Health Canada 1998).
- ⁵ Assumed to weigh 31.0 kg, to breathe 14.5 m³ of air per day, to drink 1.1 L of water per day, to ingest 89.8 g of fish per day and to ingest 65 mg of soil per day (Health Canada 1998).
- ⁶ Assumed to weigh 59.4 kg, to breathe 15.8 m³ of air per day, to drink 1.2 L of water per day, to ingest 97.3 g of fish per day and to ingest 30 mg of soil per day (Health Canada 1998).
- ⁷ Assumed to weigh 70.9 kg, to breathe 16.2 m³ of air per day, to drink 1.5 L of water per day, to ingest 111.7 g of fish per day and to ingest 30 mg of soil per day (Health Canada 1998).
- ⁸ Assumed to weigh 72.0 kg, to breathe 14.3 m³ of air per day, to drink 1.6 L of water per day, to ingest 72.9 g of fish per day and to ingest 30 mg of soil per day (Health Canada 1998).
- ⁹ Hexachloroethane was detected in approximately 33% of 11 399 samples, with an arithmetric mean concentration of 0.016 ug/m³ (maximum = 1.5 ug/m³)(You et al 2008). The arithmetric mean concentration was used to calculate the estimates of intake. Canadians are assumed to spend 3 hours outdoors each day (Health Canada 1998).
- ¹⁰ The arithmetric mean: 0.12 ug/m3 from the CHMS Cycle 2 Indoor air survey was used to estimate exposure from this source (2013 email from Environmental Health Sciences and Research Bureau, Health Canada to Existing Substances Risk Assessment Bureau, Health Canada). Canadians are assumed to spend 21 hours indoors each day (Health Canada 1998).
- assumed to spend 21 hours indoors each day (Health Canada 1998).
 ¹¹ The reported maximum hexachloroethane concentration of 1.6 × 10⁻² µg/L measured in 24 samples of tap water from Ottawa, Ontario, in 1987 was used to calculate the upper-bounding

intake estimate (OME 1988)). Data considered in the selection of critical data also included Environment Canada (1989), Otson et al. (1982) and Clark et al. (1982).

- ¹² Hexachloroethane was detected in one fish sample (maximum concentration of 100 ug/kg) in the Ashtabula River in Ohio (DeVault 1985), however this data was not considered relevant for this exposure assessment. No investigations of the potential presence of hexachloroethane in other foodstuffs were identified.
- ¹³ Hexachloroethane was not detected in the available surveys of soil. The highest detection limit (1 µg/kg) from a study that measured hexachloroethane in soil samples from urban and rural locations in Windsor, Ontario, was used to calculate the upper-bounding intake estimate (Gizyn 1994). Data considered in the selection of critical data also included Webber (1994), Oliver and Pugsley (1986), Oliver and Kaiser (1986) and Webber and Nichols (1995).

Appendix 2: Summary of health effects information for hexachloroethane

Endpoint	Lowest effect levels ¹ /Results	
Laboratory animals and in vitro		
Acute toxicity	Lowest oral LD ₅₀ (female rat) = 4460 mg/kg-bw (Weeks et al. 1979)	
	[Additional studies: Exxon Chemical Americas 1962; Fowler 1969; Kinkead and Wolfe 1992]	
	Lowest dermal LD ₅₀ = >3160 mg/kg-bw (Exxon Chemical Americas 1962)	
	[No additional studies identified]	
	Lowest inhalation LC ₅₀ = $>8230 \text{ mg/m}^3$ (Exxon Chemical Americas 1962)	
	[No additional studies identified]	
Short-term repeated- dose toxicity	Lowest oral (gavage) LOEL (male rat) = 146.8 mg/kg-bw per day: increased absolute and relative kidney weights, hyaline droplet nephropathy and increased renal tubule cell labelling index (21-day study) (NTP 1996)	
	[Additional studies: Dow Chemical Co. 1977; Weeks et al. 1979; NTP 1989]	
	Lowest inhalation LOEC (male and female rats, male dogs and male guinea pigs) = 2517 mg/m^3 : tremors and/or mortality; no gross changes observed at necropsy (6-week studies). There were minimal effects at 465 mg/m ³ and no detectable changes at 145 mg/m ³ (NOEC) (Weeks et al. 1979).	
	[No additional studies identified]	
Subchronic toxicity	Lowest oral (diet) LOEL (male and female rats) = 15 mg/kg-bw per day: swelling of hepatocytes and kidney tubular degeneration (16- week study) (NOEL = 1 mg/kg-bw per day) (Gorzinski et al. 1985)	
	[Additional studies: NTP 1989]	

Endpoint	Lowest effect levels ¹ /Results
Endpoint Chronic toxicity	Lowest effect levels ¹ /Results Lowest oral (gavage) LOEL (lowest dose in protocol) (male F344/N rats) = 10 mg/kg-bw per day based on an increase in kidney histopathological lesions (increased linear mineralization of the renal papillae, hyperplasia of the pelvic transitional epithelium and renal tubule hyperplasia) of the kidney in male F344/N rats administered hexachloroethane by gavage 5 days per week for 2 years at doses of 0, 10, or 20 mg/kg-bw per day (NTP 1989). Although statistical significance was not indicated for the lowest dose level of 10 mg/kg-bw per day, the incidence data suggest a dose–response relationship.
	[Additional studies: Weisburger 1977; National Cancer Institute 1978]

Endpoint	Lowest effect levels ¹ /Results
Carcinogenicity	An increased combined incidence of renal adenomas or carcinomas (1/50, 2/50 and 7/50 at 0, 10 and 20 mg/kg-bw per day, respectively) was observed in male F344/N rats administered hexachloroethane by gavage 5 days per week for 2 years at doses of 0, 10, or 20 mg/kg-bw per day. The increase was significant (p < 0.01) only at the high dose (NTP 1989). There was no significant difference in survival between any groups of either sex.
	An increased incidence of pheochromocytomas of the adrenal gland (15/50, 28/45 and 21/49 at 0, 10 and 20 mg/kg-bw per day, respectively) was observed in male rats administered hexachloroethane by gavage 5 days oer week for 2 years. The increase was significant ($p < 0.01$) only at the low dose (NTP 1989).
	There were no increases in the incidence of tumours at any site in female rats administered hexachloroethane at up to 160 mg/kg-bw per day by gavage for 2 years at doses of 0, 80, or 160 mg/kg-bw per day (NTP 1989). Since the adrenal tumours did not follow a dose response trend, Benchmark Dose (BMD) calculations could not be performed. For renal adenoma or carcinoma (combined) in male F344/N rats, the lowest calculated BMDL10 (the lower bound on the exposure associated with a 10% extra cancer risk) is 8.53 mg/kg-bw per day.
	An increased incidence of kidney tubular cell adenomas (0/20, 0/20, 4/49 and 0/50 at 0 [naive], 0 [vehicle], 212 and 423 mg/kg-bw per day, respectively) was observed in male Osborne-Mendel rats administered hexachloroethane by gavage 5 days per week for 22 weeks followed by a cyclic pattern of dosing for 56 weeks (1 dose free week followed by 4 weeks of dosing) at time-weighted average doses of 212 or 423 mg/kg-bw per day over the 78 week period, which was then followed by a dose-free observation period of 33 or 34 weeks. Fifty animals/sex/group were exposed by gavage to hexachloroethane. Twenty animals/sex/group were exposed by gavage to vehicle (corn oil) or placed on test as untreated controls without intubation. The increase was non-statistically significant only at the low dose (National Cancer Institute 1978). Survival of male rats at 90 weeks was 19/50 for the high dose, 24/50 for the low dose, 14/20 for controls and 11/20 for vehicle controls. High mortality may have precluded the observation of late-developing tumours.
	An increased incidence of hepatocellular carcinomas was observed in male (1/18, 3/20, 15/50 and 31/49 for 0 [naive], 0 [vehicle], 590 and 1179 mg/kg-bw per day, respectively) and female (0/18, 2/20, 20/50 and 15/49 at 0 [untreated], 0 [vehicle], 590 and 1179 mg/kg-bw per day, respectively) B6C3F1 mice exposed by gavage 5 days per week at time-weighted average doses of 590 or 1179 mg/kg-bw per day for 78 weeks, followed by a dose-free observation period of 12 or 13 weeks. Fifty animals/sex/group were exposed by gavage to hexachloroethane. Twenty animals/sex/group were exposed by gavage to vehicle (corn oil) or placed on test as untreated controls without intubation W 50 compared to vehicle controls, the increase was statistically significant ($p < 0.001$) only at the high dose in males and the low dose in females (National Cancer Institute 1978). ² To assess initiation potential. 10 male Osborne-Mendel rats received

Endpoint	Lowest effect levels ¹ /Results
Genotoxicity and	Gene mutation
related endpoints: in	Equivocal results:
vivo	Drosophila [somatic cells] (Vogel and Nivard 1993)
	DNA binding (covalent)
	Positive results:
	Rat and mouse liver, kidney, lung, stomach cells but DNA adducts were not identified [i.p. administration] (Lattanzi et al. 1988)
	Micronuclei induction
	Negative results:
	Mouse bone marrow [i.p. administration] (Crebelli et al. 1999)
	DNA unwinding
	Negative results:
	Mouse (Taningher et al. 1991)

Endpoint	Lowest effect levels ¹ /Results
Genotoxicity and	Gene mutation
related endpoints: in	Positive results:
vitro	Saccharomyces cerevisiae (Bronzetti et al. 1989); without exogenous
	metabolic system (IARC 1999)
	Negative results:
	Salmonella typhimurium TA98 (with and without activation), TA100 (with and without activation), TA1535 (with and without activation), TA1537 (with and without activation), TA1538 (with and without activation), BA13 (with and without activation), BAL13 (Weeks et al. 1979; Kinae et al. 1981; Haworth et al. 1983; SRI International 1984; Milman et al. 1988; NTP 1989; Roldan-Arjona et al. 1991) Saccharomyces cerevisiae (Weeks et al. 1979; Bronzetti et al. 1989)
	Sister chromatid exchange Positive results:
	Chinese hamster ovary cells (Galloway et al. 1987). The authors noted that the sister chromatid exchange test was positive only with activation at doses that induced cell cycle delay.
	Micronuclei induction
	Equivocal results:
	Human blood cells (Tafazoli et al. 1998)
	Negative results: Human lymphoblastoid cells (Doherty et al. 1996; Parry et al. 1996)
	DNA binding (covalent) Positive results:
	Calf thymus DNA (Lattanzi et al. 1988); with exogenous metabolic system but DNA adducts not identified (IARC 1999)
	DNA damage
	Negative results:
	Cultured human lymphocytes with and without activation, but
	Positive results: Isolated human lymphocytes with and without activation (Tafazoli et al. 1998)
	Negative results:
	SOS induction and strand damage using S. typhimurium
	TA1535/pSK1002 (Nakamura et al. 1987)
	Differential toxicity
	Negative results:
	<i>Bacillus subtilis</i> (Kinae et al. 1981)
	Aneuploidy
	Negative results:
	Aspergillus nidulans (Crebelli et al. 1988)
	Cell transformation
	Negative results:

Endpoint	Lowest effect levels ¹ /Results
	BALB/c-3T3 cells (Arthur D. Little Inc. 1983; Tu et al. 1985; Milman et al. 1988)
	Chromosome aberrations
	Negative results:
	Chinese hamster ovary cells (Galloway et al. 1987)
Developmental toxicity	Pregnant female rats were given oral doses of hexachloroethane (50, 100, or 500 mg/kg) from day 6-16 of gestation. Lowest oral LOEL (female rats) = 500 mg/kg-bw per day: lower gestation indices and number of live fetuses per dam and higher fetal resorption rates (gestation days 6–16) (Weeks et al. 1979)
	[No additional studies identified]
	Lowest inhalation LOEC (female rats) = 465 mg/m^3 : decreased body weight gain of dams, increased mucopurulent nasal exudate (gestation days 6–16); no significant skeletal or soft tissue anomalies in fetuses (Weeks et al. 1979). Pregnant rats were exposed to 0, 145, 465 or 2517 mg/m ³ on days 6–16 of gestation. Dams were observed for toxicity, and fetuses were examined for soft tissue and skeletal abnormalities.
	[No additional studies identified]
Reproductive toxicity	No data identified
Behavioural toxicity/	In a 6-week inhalation study (Weeks et al. 1979): at 2517 mg/m ³ ,
neurotoxicity	dogs developed tremors, were ataxic and showed severe head bobbing. Rats had tremors. At 145 and 465 mg/m ³ , no adverse effects were reported in dogs or rats.
Humans	· · · ·
Short-term repeated- dose toxicity	In an inhalation study of 11 munitions workers (5 men, 6 women) exposed to 10–20 mg/m ³ for 5 weeks, increases in serum creatinine, serum urate and serum bilirubin were observed; however, levels were within reference values. An increased prevalence of "dry skin/dry mucous membranes" was not statistically significant (Selden et al. 1994).
Carcinogenicity	In a cohort study (<i>n</i> = 1880) of male workers at aluminum foundries and aluminum smelters, no significant association was observed between exposure to hexachloroethane (levels were not quantified in secondary source) and incidences of anorectal, liver or lung cancer or malignant lymphoma (Selden et al. 1997).

LC₅₀, median lethal concentration; LD₅₀, median lethal dose; LOEC, lowest-observed-effect concentration; LOEL, lowest-observed-effect level; NOEC, no-observed-effect concentration; NOEL, no-observed-effect level.

no-observed-effect level.
 ² Note that incidences for males were reported as 3/20, 15/50 and 29/49 for vehicle controls, low dose and high dose, respectively, in the publication of the study by Weisburger (1977).